

The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

The Class of 1964 Policy Research Shop

FIFTH GENERATION (5G) WIRELESS TECHNOLOGY IN THE STATE OF VERMONT

The Economic and Health Implications

Presented to Rep. Tim Briglin, Chair, Vermont House Committee on Energy and Technology

PRS Policy Brief 1920-07 February 25, 2020

Prepared By:

Alexander Kokoshinskiy Audrey Herrald Lucas Bienstock

This report was written by undergraduate students at Dartmouth College under the direction of professors in the Rockefeller Center. Policy Research Shop (PRS) students produce non-partisan policy analyses and present their findings in a non-advocacy manner. The PRS is fully endowed by the Dartmouth Class of 1964 through a class gift in celebration of its 50th Anniversary given to the Center. This endowment ensures that the Policy Research Shop will continue to produce high-quality, non-partisan policy research for policymakers in New Hampshire and Vermont. The PRS was previously funded by major grants from the U.S. Department of Education, Fund for the Improvement of Post-Secondary Education (FIPSE) and from the Ford Foundation and by initial seed grants from the Surdna Foundation, the Lintilhac Foundation, and the Ford Motor Company Fund. Since its inception in 2005, PRS students have invested more than 70,000 hours to produce more than 200 policy briefs for policymakers in New Hampshire and Vermont.



Contact: Nelson A. Rockefeller Center, 6082 Rockefeller Hall, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH 03755 http://rockefeller.dartmouth.edu/shop/ • Email: <u>Ronald.G.Shaiko@Dartmouth.edu</u>



The Nelson A. Rockefeller Center at Dartmouth College The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
INTRODUCTION	1
1. HEALTH-RELATED IMPLICATIONS OF 5G TECHNOLOGY	2
 1.1 A REVIEW OF SCIENTIFIC LITERATURE 1.1.1 Thermal Effects 1.1.2 Non-Thermal Effects 1.2 HEALTH-RELATED 5G LEGISLATION 	3 5 8 12
1.3 DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL 5G OPPOSITION AND LEGISLATIVE RESPONSES	17
2. ECONOMIC IMPLICATIONS OF 5G IMPLEMENTATION	22
 2.1 BACKGROUND INFORMATION 2.2 CHALLENGES WITH 5G IMPLEMENTATION 2.3 DIFFERENT TYPES OF 5G 2.3.1 Low Band 5G 2.3.2 Middle Band 5G 2.3.3 High Band 5G 2.4 Cost of 5G IMPLEMENTATION 2.5 POTENTIAL FINANCIAL IMPACT FOR CONSUMERS 2.6 ALTERNATIVES TO 5G IMPLEMENTATION 	22 23 25 26 28 29 30 33 34
3. FEDERAL IMPLEMENTATION REGULATION AND OTHER STATE AND COUNTRY COMPARISONS	35
 3.1 FCC's 5G ROLLOUT PLAN 3.1.1 Federal Preemption 3.1.2 2018 Declaratory Ruling and Order 3.2 OTHER STATE COMPARISONS 3.2.1 Connecticut 3.2.2 Wisconsin 3.2.3 Maine 	35 35 36 38 38 38 38 38
4. CONCLUSION	39
REFERENCES	39



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report addresses the health, economic, and legislative implications of 5G rollout in the state of Vermont. A review of recent scientific literature suggests that exposure to radio frequency radiation could have adverse effects on human health. Many state, municipal, and international governments have taken health-related legislative action, and many of these actions could be replicable in Vermont. Economically, there are numerous benefits to expanding earlier generations of cell service prior to the establishment of 5G technology. Vermont and other states command limited control over telecommunications companies, but they retain the ability to take regulatory action. Most domestic regulation involves the imposition of fees and siting restrictions, while international regulation tends to invite local control. Domestic and international governing bodies have organized task forces to streamline 5G development. Much of this legislation has aspects that could be adapted for use by the Vermont Legislature.

INTRODUCTION

Fifth-generation wireless technology (5G) is the newest generation of cellular telephone networks. This new technology will speed up the rate of data transfer by 100 times or more, greatly reduce the time between signal reception and response and will allow cellular networks to manage more wireless devices than presently possible. ¹ Regarding infrastructure, the higher-frequency radio waves of 5G technology can only function via small cell wireless facilities (SWF) placed every few hundred meters.² Thus, access to 5G technology is currently limited to areas where the funds and labor necessary for developing such infrastructure exist. As of October 2019, 5G technology is offered by four cell carriers across 21 U.S. cities.³ Industry experts predict that 5G technology will become available for large scale use at the consumer level by 2021, though availability will, of course, differ regionally.⁴

The process of implementing 5G technology rollout in localities across the country is driven largely by service providers and regulated by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC).⁵ However, state and local governments do have the capacity to influence the establishment of 5G technology. As of now, twenty state legislatures have enacted bills to streamline 5G deployment in their jurisdictions. While some lawmakers set stringent requirements, others have developed loose legislative frameworks to guide local governments and agencies.⁶ In many of these states, efforts to establish 5G technology are opposed to some degree by constituent groups with concerns about the health, environmental, and economic implications of the new technology.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

1. HEALTH-RELATED IMPLICATIONS OF 5G TECHNOLOGY

While 5G technology holds promise of faster download speeds, interconnected cities, and improved access to broadband, it will utilize higher frequency radiation and more densely positioned broadcast sites (small cells) than earlier generations of service. These changes have led some to question the biological safety of 5G technology. Scientists, medical doctors, legislators, and grassroots community organizations are among the groups that have expressed concern.⁷ The FDA writes that existing regulations "are adequate to protect the general public" based upon a "review of the recently published rodent study from the National Toxicology Program," as well as a recently published "Review of Published Literature between 2008 and 2018 of Relevance to Radiofrequency Radiation and Cancer."^{8 9 10} However, this review primarily examines connections between 5G and cancer; some scientists warn that the FDA neglects to investigate a different type of harm: "the non-thermal effects" of radiation. These scientists support their claim by explaining that the agency relies upon an assumption about radiation absorption (referred to as thermal avoidance) that recent scientific evidence has rendered "no longer valid."^{11 12}

In short, the February 2020 FDA review addresses a subset of biological concerns (carcinogenicity) related to 5G technology. This review examines the existing literature specifically as it relates to connections between cancer and 5G technology. Our report accounts for a wide range of scientific literature related to the biological effects of 5G, including but not limited to the investigation of carcinogenic potential conducted by the FDA. Following this study of the existing literature, our team finds that there is not sufficient scientific evidence to prove unequivocally that exposure to RF radiation is entirely safe, nor is there sufficient evidence to prove unequivocally that exposure causes adverse health effects. Because data indicate the possibility of non-thermal health effects, many scientists emphasize that further research is critical in assessing the safety of the technology. ¹³ ¹⁴ ¹⁵ ¹⁶

In Section 1.1 of this paper, a concise review is performed of the most recent scientific literature pertaining to the biological effects of non-ionizing radiation. The review reveals that exposure to radio frequency radiation (RFR) can result in adverse health effects related to the thermal (external) effect of radiation, but that exposure limits set by the FCC are largely adequate in protecting everyday consumers against these thermal health risks.¹⁷ However, the FCC regulations account only for thermal effects of RFR exposure, and there is some limited scientific evidence (detailed in Section 1.1) for the potential existence of non-thermal health effects. In Section 1.2, an outline and analysis of health-related 5G legislation in United States. states finds that four states have passed health-related 5G legislation since the 2018 FCC order that limits state and municipal control of 5G deployment. Most of this legislation involves the commission of a study or the formation



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

of an investigative task force. Some states have also passed legislation that widens the regulatory ability of municipalities, which might limit construction of small cells in areas where constituents harbor health concerns. A small number of states have proposed legislation that would facilitate the sending of declaratory letters to the FCC or require that small cells are routinely monitored and registered for public access, though no such bills have passed into law. Finally, Section 1.3 includes a summary of recent health-related opposition to 5G. In the United States, grassroots organizations are growing—some contingency of 5G opposition has a base in every state. These groups have filed lawsuits against the FCC, prepared sample legislation for states and municipalities, and worked with state legislators to develop informational fact sheets. Municipal opposition has inhibited small cell deployment in a few instances, but health-related opposition to 5G poses a much more significant barrier to deployment in a number of European countries.

1.1 A Review of Scientific Literature

Data from two of the largest global scientific databases, PubMed and ScienceDirect (with collective coverage of over 46 million articles), show that more than 45,000 peer-reviewed research studies on the health effects of non-ionizing radiation have been published in the past five years. This non-ionizing radiation is the type of radio frequency radiation emitted by all cellular networks, including 5G. In general, these studies investigate one of two types of potential health effects from exposure to non-ionizing radiation: non-thermal (internal) effects and thermal (external) effects. This divide comes from a lack of scientific consensus regarding the penetrative capabilities of non-ionizing radiation. On the electromagnetic spectrum, non-ionizing radiation is a type of low-energy radiation that does not have enough energy to remove an electron from an atom or molecule. Most prominent governing bodies, including the FCC and the World Health Organization (WHO), maintain the position that there is no convincing scientific evidence for any internal effects of this non-ionizing radiation. All cellular networks, including the higher frequency bands that will be utilized in some 5G networks, are classified as non-ionizing forms of radiation.¹⁸

Figure 1 is a graph showing the current allocation of wavelengths for 5G networks. These wavelengths each occupy a different "lane" in the wireless world, and telecommunications companies cannot utilize a band of operation until that band is allocated or licensed to them by the FCC. While all 5G networks will operate using frequencies that have been used in preceding network generations, some networks—particularly those in densely-populated regions—will also utilize especially high frequencies known as "mmWave." These frequencies, shown in the top-third of the figure, are defined as any frequency above 24 GHz. Importantly, these higher-frequency mmWaves still fall far below the 100 GHz-threshold for ionizing radiation.¹⁹





5G = 5G only or 5G and LTE | O = Other (technology neutral, unlicensed, mobile usage, IMT) | PCC = Proposed, considering, or consulting on | RPTB = Reserved, planned, to be auctioned, or being auctioned | AL = Allocated, or licensed

Figure 1. 5G Licensing Status by Frequency²⁰



The distribution of 5G frequencies displayed in Figure 1 offers important context for the following literature review for two reasons. Primarily, the distribution demonstrates that all cellular networks—including the novel "mmWave" bands upon which some 5G networks will operate—are well below the threshold for ionizing radiation (hence the focus on non-ionizing radiation, despite a wide pool of biological research on neighboring frequencies).

It must also be noted that the wide distribution of wavelengths in Figure 1 exemplifies the necessity of gathering health-related data on *all* non-ionizing frequencies, including those utilized by earlier cell service generations, even when 5G technology is the primary concern; even though the new mmWave bands have become the face of 5G, less than one-third of 5G technology (at least within the next few years) is expected to utilize this mmWave range—and such utilization will take place primarily in large urban centers.²¹ In the state of Vermont, the same middle- and low-band frequencies that have been utilized in 3G and 4G technology will comprise much of the 5G service. For this reason, as well due to the low number of health-related publications pertaining specifically to 5G, the following literature review includes studies pertaining to electromagnetic radiation at all non-ionizing frequencies, and not simply those utilized by the new mmWave 5G bands.

1.1.1 Thermal Effects

As can be observed in Figure 1, the high frequency radio waves upon which 5G and preceding network generations function are all below 100 GHz in frequency. This means that all cellular radio frequency radiation is classified as "non-ionizing." These radio waves are incapable of separating intracellular ions from other particles, which is why microwaves and visible light are markedly less harmful than ionizing x-rays and gamma rays. However, non-ionizing radiation (like sunlight) is known to have biological effects on the order of heating, burns, and shocks. The regulatory activity of the FCC addresses only these thermal (heat-related) effects of non-ionizing radiation—despite a growing body of evidence suggesting that these non-ionizing wavelengths could possibly have deeper, non-thermal biological effects.

In a human, the degree of temperature change in skin varies proportionally to the intensity of the radiation given off by a wireless device. This relationship has enabled scientists and industry regulators to develop a standardized "safe limit" for the amounts of radiation that smartphones marketed in the U.S. can legally emit. The limit requires that no wireless technology causes any harmful increase in the temperature of human skin during regular use. Compliance with this limit is mandatory for all cellular devices sold in the U.S.²²



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

The intensity of human exposure to radiation is described in terms of Specific Absorbance Rate, or SAR.²³ Different cellular devices emit radiation with slightly different SARs, but the FCC requires that all cellular devices marketed in the U.S. must emit radiation with an SAR below 1.6 watts of energy per kilogram of mass. During compliance testing, cellular devices are activated at maximum power for each of their possible frequency bands. The device is placed in a number of common positions around the head and body of a human-simulating model, where a robotic probe then records data from the model's electric fields. The highest SAR values for each frequency band are incorporated into a final determination of SAR value for the device. In most circumstances, cellular devices operate far below the maximum power levels used in testing. Even still, cellular devices that exhibit maximum SARs at or below the threshold of 1.6 W/kg do not emit anywhere near enough energy to have any thermal effect on the human body.²⁴

The preceding information is provided to offer Representative Briglin and the Vermont Committee on Energy and Technology a detailed depiction of the type of RFR safety testing that is commissioned by the FCC. This depiction is provided in the hope that it will both inform Committee members generally and that it might offer a starting point in addressing constituent concerns regarding the adverse health effects of RFR exposure from 5G networks.

A review by Wu et. al., published just after the initial unveiling of 5G mmWave technology, consulted a wide body of research on the thermal effects of RF radiation. The review focused on the new mmWave technology that would be utilized in 5G networks. While some argue that the higher mmWave frequencies could have worse thermal effects than lower frequencies, the review by Wu, as well as reports by International Electrotechnical Commission and a research-backed database from the Foundation for Research on Information Technologies in Society, suggest that this is not the case; the thermal effects of mmWave frequencies do not differ significantly enough from lower bands to warrant new thermal safety standards from the FCC.²⁵

Figure 2 shows a graph from the Wu review of studies regarding the penetrative effects of mmWaves. Six different models (shown in the top-right) were developed in separate studies, yet they appear to corroborate one another in their predictions of an inverse relationship between wave frequency and the relative permittivity of human skin. Likewise, Figure 3 displays similar results pertaining to the heating of tissue.





Predicted Skin Relative Permitivity By Different Researchers

Figure 2: Predicted Skin Permittivity by Radio Frequency Radiation Across Studies²⁶



Penetration Depth in Human Skin at Different Frequencies Ohahat: wrist/forearm --*-- Alekseev:forearm 5 -o-Gandhi Gabriel Penetration Depth (mm) 4 đ 1 0 10 20 70 80 30 40 50 60 90 100 Frequency (GHz)

Figure 3: Penetration Depth of Different Radio Frequencies Across Studies²⁷

In short, recent scientific literature suggests that the FCC and their contracted testing facilities screen cellular technology quite adequately for any potential thermal (external) health effects. Claims regarding adverse health effects that arise as a result of heating, such as temporary decreases in sperm count or heat-initiated cataract development, are scientifically unfounded. However, justifiable uncertainty does remain on the question of whether FCC regulations are sufficient in protecting consumers from any potential nonthermal effects of 5G radiation. The potential non-thermal effects under investigation include carcinogenic characteristics, neurological harm, and damage to the immune system, among other concerns. A broad review of the recent scientific literature regarding these non-thermal effects follows.

1.1.2 Non-Thermal Effects

Since the advent of preliminary 5G technology in 2015, numerous peer-reviewed studies have been published regarding the biological implications of non-ionizing RFR (the form of radiation utilized in 5G and in preceding generations of cell service). Areas of investigation include the effects of RFR on the reproductive system, immune system,



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

central nervous system, and on cognitive processes. Research has also been conducted to evaluate the carcinogenicity of RFR radiation. Many of the reviewed studies are limited in their reliability by the methodological difficulties of measuring and modeling RFR dosage in animal subjects, the ambiguous applicability of animal studies to human populations, and inconsistencies or bias in the self-reporting that epidemiological studies depend on.²⁸ For this reason, no definitive causal relationship can be established between RFR exposure and adverse biological effects. Some scientists, like Paul Ben Ishai of the Ariel University physics department in Israel, suggest that the denial of non-thermal biological effects by the FCC "flies in the face of the massive scientific evidence that has accumulated."²⁹ Others conclude that the available findings (detailed below) give "weak evidence" for association between RFR and cancer, but "justify continued epidemiologic monitoring of possible hazards."³⁰

The following review examines results from fifty of the most widely cited studies investigating the biological effects of 5G and non-ionizing radiation. Studies published prior to the year 2000 are not included, given the recency of developments in cellular technology. Articles have been selected by using the PubMed bibliographic database with keywords "electromagnetic fields"; "cellular phone"; "mobile phone"; "base station"; "RF-EMF"; "radiofrequency"; "millimeter waves"; "wi-fi"; "MMW"; "5G"; and "cellular networks," coupled with keywords from each area of health effect (i.e., "carcinogenic" or "reproductive").

Carcinogenic Effects:

Cancerous implications have been some of the most widely studied with regard to cellular and wireless radiation. One of the largest RFR studies to date, the 2018 National Toxicology Program report commissioned by the FDA, found "clear evidence" for an association between radiation exposure and the development of tumors in the hearts of male rats.³¹ The study also found "clear evidence" of an increase in DNA damage associated with RF radiation exposure. However, the researchers stress that heart cancer was "only seen in 5–6 percent of rats exposed to a higher power level—four times higher than the maximum human exposure," and that the study "should not be directly extrapolated to human cell phone usage." The purpose of the study was to provide future researchers with an idea of the bodily regions that might be particularly affected by RFR. Still, the researchers urge adherence to the FDA guidelines on cautionary reduction to cell phone exposure.³²

In 2018, the Ramazzini Institute in Italy conducted the largest long-term study ever performed in rats on the health effects of RF radiation. The results aligned with those of the NTP study; both found evidence for increased tumors in exposed rats, and the tumors were similar to those observed in some human epidemiological studies. While this data



cannot be extrapolated to humans, the researchers conclude that the results merit reevaluation of IARC conclusions regarding the carcinogenic potential of RF radiation in humans.³³

The NTP and Ramazzini Institute studies are two of the most recent publications on carcinogenicity, and they are prominently referred to in current policy decisions. However, prior to their release, a host of related literature was published. Many of these earlier studies found modest association between cancers and RFR exposure.^{34 35 36 37} Some scientists maintain that small sample sizes, biases, or experimental errors inhibit a causal interpretation of this data. A number of case-control studies, especially those investigating the association between prior cellular telephone use and malignant tumors in cancer patients, found no significant increases in the risk of cancer for individuals who reported higher-than-average use of their cellular telephone.^{38 39 40 41}

Importantly, in February 2020, the FDA published "A Review of Published Literature between 2008 and 2018 of Relevance to Radiofrequency Radiation and Cancer." The report acknowledges the limited reliability of existing studies, and it concludes that "there is insufficient evidence to support a causal association between RFR exposure and tumorigenesis." ⁴² Studies into the relation between RFR exposure and cancer will continue, and the FDA concludes that it "will continue to monitor the available information."⁴³ However, the results of the review indicate that concerns regarding the carcinogenicity of non-ionizing radiation are unlikely to slow the rollout of 5G technology.

Reproductive Effects:

As with carcinogenicity, recent literature regarding effects of RFR on the reproductive system varies in its conclusions. No literature could be identified relating mmWave technology to reproductive health. However, a 2019 review examines the effect of 2.45 GHz RFR (within the frequency range for low- and middle-band 5G service) on reproductive health. In the review, 13 reproductive studies from 2015 and later are found to report some form of adverse effect of RFR on the reproductive system. Among these adverse effects are decreases in sperm count, sperm motility, and in levels of testosterone.⁴⁴ Yet the review finds a lack of evidence for any effect of RFR on other aspects of reproductive health, including sperm vitality and DNA structure.⁴⁵

The methods of RFR exposure, including intensity, duration, and source, vary between studies. Some reproductive studies investigate consenting men in fertility clinics, while others draw data from rats or mice. Understandably, variation in conclusions is common. However, a lack of consensus does not necessarily mean a lack of harm—nor, of course, do the studies prove the existence of adverse health effects. What the scientific literature



does show is that there are biological mechanisms for RFR interaction with the reproductive system past mere heating of the tissue.⁴⁶ Tissue heating (thermal effects) are the only health effects that are accounted for by the FCC maximum exposure limits and compliance testing.

Cognitive Effects:

The effects of RFR exposure on cognitive function have proven particularly ambiguous. A broad 2017 meta-analysis of radio frequency exposure and cognitive function found no significant association between the two.⁴⁷ Recent animal model studies tend to reflect this lack of association.^{48 49} However, animal model exposure in a prenatal environment is linked to cognitive deficiencies—in concurrence with the theory that pregnant women and fetuses are particularly vulnerable to RFR exposure. ^{50 51 52} Such results make up part of a wider call for legislation that protects particularly vulnerable populations from 5G and RFR radiation through setback requirements near daycares and residencies.

A number of peer-reviewed studies published within the last three years suggest adverse effects of RFR exposure on long-term memory and spatial reasoning, as well as increased hyperactivity, headaches, and fatigue.^{53 54 55 56} However, when it comes to the assessment of subjective symptoms like hyperactivity, headaches, and fatigue, confounding variables (such as cell phone usage among adolescent study participants, in one example) tend to lessen the validity of these associations.⁵⁷ Though these cognition-related studies do prove particularly vulnerable to confounding evidence, scientists tend to conclude that preliminary evidence for adverse health effects warrants caution and further investigation.

Millimeter-Wave Technology:

The preceding categories of analysis investigate exposure to all types of non-ionizing (cellular) radiation, because the new 5G networks will also utilize these existing wireless bands. An initially small and urban-centric proportion of 5G service will utilize higher frequency millimeter waves. The specific health implications associated with these mmWaves in recent scientific literature are as follows.

Though high frequency mmWaves do not penetrate human skin, a wide variety of systemic effects arising from wave-skin interaction have been reported. Five studies since 2008 have reported altered gene expression as a result of mmWave exposure,^{58 59 60 61 62} while five more report mmWave-influenced changes in the function of neuro-muscular systems and the endoplasmic reticulum.^{63 64 65 66 67} A 2016 study presents evidence to suggest that even in the absence of deep penetration, surface-level effects on glycolysis lead to changes in the expression of intracellular genes.⁶⁸ In a 2014 study that found 665 altered genes as a result of mmWave exposure, the researchers concluded that current exposure limits



(informed by the International Committee on Non-Ionizing Radiation Protection, or ICNIRP) are likely "too permissive to prevent biological response."⁶⁹

When presented with a summary of health-related scientific literature on 5G and RFR, the Chairman of the FCC released a statement affirming the present safety standards as recommended by the ICNIRP and other international governing bodies.⁷⁰ The ICNIRP guidelines, established in 1998 and reaffirmed in 2009, are based primarily upon research from reviews published by the WHO (2007), the United Kingdom Health Protection Agency (2006, 2008), and by ICNIRP themselves (2003).⁷¹ The FCC has not updated their maximum safe exposure threshold since the 2015 advent of mmWaves and 5G technology.

There is not sufficient scientific evidence to prove unequivocally that exposure to RF radiation is entirely safe, nor is there sufficient evidence to prove unequivocally that exposure causes adverse health effects. In response to the ambiguity, some state and local legislators have proposed legislation that would mandate further study of health effects or urge Congress to do so.⁷² Legislative approaches to 5G rollout differ between states and are limited by federal preemption, but the following section offers a summary and analysis of health-related 5G legislation around the country. A broader analysis of state and local 5G legislation, including both health-related and other forms of 5G legislation, can be found in Section 3 of this report.

1.2 Health-Related 5G Legislation

Regarding specific legislation on the placement of 5G small cells and the construction of new cell towers, state governments are bound by national preemption and FCC regulations. Section 3 of this report addresses a broader range of legislative implications as they relate to 5G. Here, legislation as it pertains specifically to the potential health effects of 5G is reviewed.

According to the National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL) "Mobile 5G and Small Cell Legislation" webpage, legislators from 44 U.S. states have proposed legislation pertaining to the development of 5G since 2017.⁷³ In most of the remaining six, legislation is currently being drafted, and many municipalities have passed or proposed their own legislation. Of the states where legislation has been passed, four states (Louisiana, Hawaii, Vermont, and New Hampshire) have enacted legislation that pertains in some part to the potential health effects of 5G technology.⁷⁴ In Tennessee, the governor signed into law the "Competitive Wireless Broadband Investment, Deployment, and Safety Act of 2018," cited by NCSL as pertaining to 5G. Despite the term "safety" in the title of the act, potential health effects of 5G do not appear to be referenced in the act; for this reason Tennessee is not included in the list of states that have enacted health-related legislation regarding 5G.⁷⁵



In each of the four states referenced, the legislation directs some committee or other body to conduct a report or study on the potential health effects of 5G. One of these reports, commissioned by the New Hampshire state legislature, asks particularly relevant health-related questions.⁷⁶

The language of Act 522 in New Hampshire includes research questions such as: "Why have 1,000s of peer-reviewed studies, including the recently published U.S. Toxicology Program 16-year \$30 million study, that are showing a wide-range of statistically significant DNA damage, brain and heart tumors, infertility, and so many other ailments, being ignored by the Federal Communication Commission (FCC)?" and "Why are the FCC-sanctioned guidelines for public exposure to wireless radiation based only on the thermal effect on the temperature of the skin and do not account for the non- thermal, non-ionizing, biological effects of wireless radiation?" The Commission has released one interim report and is expected to release a final report in the coming months.⁷⁷

While health-related 5G legislation has only passed in four states and consists entirely of requested or commissioned reports on the health effects of 5G technology, health-related legislation has been *proposed* in a number of states.⁷⁸ Some of this legislation remains under consideration. Even those bills that have died or been referred to committee will be briefly addressed here, in the hope that knowledge of their language or intent might prove beneficial.

According to NCSL data, there are eight proposed bills from five states related to the health effects of 5G. Three of these bills come from Massachusetts. There, SB 1272 would register wireless facilities to allow for monitoring of small cells and to ease public access to contact information. The bill was presented by constituent request and has been referred to the legislature's public health committee. SB 1273, presented under the same circumstances and also referred, would "ban especially dangerous wireless facilities, emissions, and products." Finally, HB 2885, similar to much of the enacted legislation, would establish a special commission to study the environmental and health effects of 5G. This bill has been referred to its Committee on Telecommunications, Utilities, and Energy.⁷⁹

Of the remaining proposed legislation, one bill (HB 469 from Montana) would restrict small cell citing near schools. HJR 13, also from Montana, "urges Congress to amend the federal Telecommunications Act to account for health effects of siting small cell network equipment in residential areas." ⁸⁰ The former "missed the deadline for general bill transmittal," and the latter passed in the House but died in standing senate committee. The proposed health-related legislation in New Jersey was a commissioned study on the implications of 5G technology, health being one of the subjects investigated. HB 3375 in Oregon is a similar bill and is currently under consideration. SB 3046 in New York would



require the notification of residents living within a designated distance of new 5G cell sites. It advanced to third reading and was referred to the Senate Committee on Energy and Telecommunications in January 2020.⁸¹

Figure 4 shows a nationwide distribution of this legislation, constructed from data available on the NCSL page "Mobile 5G and Small Cell Legislation."⁸²



Figure 4. Health-Related Small Cell and 5G Legislation⁸³

Health-related legislation on 5G technology is clearly still nascent across state legislatures. Massachusetts is perhaps the current leader in the introduction of such legislation (by measure of volume of proposed legislation), and committee referral has been the most prominent bill destination. Proposed legislation that targets the legitimacy of federal rulings or that directly restricts the construction of wireless facilities appears to have had little success. Among health-related legislation, bills that invite municipalities to the regulatory scene appear to pass into law slightly more often than the other forms of health-



related legislation addressed above. However, it must be noted that statewide conformity orders intended to facilitate smoother 5G rollout are significantly more prevalent than municipality-engaging legislation. Such orders lack relation to health and are accordingly addressed more directly in Section 3: Federal Implementation and State and Local Regulations.

Of the 44 U.S. states that have proposed 5G legislation since 2017, five include language associated with increased municipal regulatory control. In many of these cases, local authorities are able to exert limited control of small cell citing by exercising their ability to "regulate the placement, construction, and aesthetics of wireless telecommunications facilities."^{84 85}Some municipal legal counsels have identified the preceding language as "compliant with the 2018 FCC Order."⁸⁶ In a September 2018 Declaratory Ruling, the FCC itself protects "state and local consideration of aesthetic concerns in the deployment of Small Wireless Facilities, recognizing that certain reasonable aesthetic considerations do not run afoul of Sections 253 and 332."⁸⁷ Figure 5 is a map showing the distribution of this municipality-engaging legislation, including both proposed bills and enacted laws, created from NCSL data.⁸⁸



Created with mapchart.net @

Figure 5. Proposed and Enacted 5G Legislation and Municipality Jurisdiction⁸⁹



The five states highlighted in Figure 5 (California, Kansas, Arkansas, Wisconsin, and Maine) are those states where proposed or enacted 5G legislation would explicitly grant increased power to municipal governments; local-level legislation is concentrated in, but not limited to, these states. California municipalities have been some of the most active. In Berkeley, the 2018 "Right to Know" ordinance requires cellular retailers to inform consumers that cell phones emit radiation and that "if you carry or use your phone in a pants or shirt pocket or tucked into a bra when the phone is ON and connected to a wireless network, you may exceed the federal guidelines for exposure to RF radiation."⁹⁰ The ordinance was challenged and upheld in a July court case, with the panel explaining that the public health issues at hand were "substantial" and that the "text of the Berkeley notice was literally true," and "uncontroversial."⁹¹ As the 5G rollout gathers speed, an ordinance like the Berkeley one could serve as a lawmaking route for state and/or local governing bodies that hope to provide consumers with as much information as possible about the new technology, especially as FCC orders limit their ability to control the establishment of the network.

In Los Altos, California, citing guidelines for the construction of small cells assuage some health concerns by mandating that cells are constructed at least 500 feet from schools and at least 1500 feet from one another. Installation of small cells on public utility easements in residential neighborhoods is prohibited, and a 500-foot setback is imposed near multi-family residences in commercial districts.⁹² In San Diego and Marin County, CA, recent draft ordinances require that small cells are not located within 1,000 feet of schools, child care centers, hospitals, or churches.⁹³ Petaluma, CA has passed an ordinance with similar setback requirements, and it also requires that an encroachment permit is obtained for any work in the public right-of-way.⁹⁴

Of particular relevance to Vermont, a Warren, CT ordinance distinguishes between rural and urban levels of adequate coverage and exposure levels, as well as limits the total number of towers in the area.⁹⁵ While the Warren ordinance has been successful, a Burlington, MA, attempt to charge cellular companies annual recertification fees simply deterred the cell provider in question from pursuing small cell development in Burlington.⁹⁶ A Little Silver, NJ ordinance requires notification of residents within 500 feet of construction sites and mandates that telecommunications companies show that existing wireless infrastructure does not accommodate regional needs.⁹⁷

Local-level ordinances that mandate fees or extend an application process have found limited success in slowing the construction of 5G small cells. In some cases, telecommunication companies eager to establish the new technology have chosen simply to switch targets rather than comply with fees or work through cumbersome application processes—but, importantly, this has not been the case everywhere.⁹⁸ Some cities have



been sued by telecom companies for their adoption of non-compliant ordinances.⁹⁹ Rochester was successfully sued by Verizon in 2018 for its adoption of a non-compliant order, but the court decided in favor of San Francisco in a similar suit later that year, determining that the FCC Ordinance "allows the City to condition approval of a particular Wireless Permit on aesthetic considerations" and that construction of any wireless structure that generates "inconvenience, discomfort, and disturbance beyond mere blockage" could be legally denied by the city.¹⁰⁰

State-level legislation pertaining to an increase in municipal control is also one of the most widely called-for legislative movements among health and safety advocates.¹⁰¹ Further legislative requests and recommendations from concerned constituents, both in the U.S. and internationally, are addressed in the following section.

1.3 Domestic and International Opposition to 5G and Legislative Responses

Constituent concerns surrounding 5G technology are growing across the nation. Importantly, though some of these concerns refer to valid scientific literature, a scan of internet search results associated with "5G health" suggests the existence of disinformation and harmful conspiracy theories surrounding 5G technology. A recent 5G-related health concern pertains to fear of a nonexistent association between 5G small cells and the coronavirus pandemic.¹⁰² Arsonists have set 5G towers on fire in the United Kingdom, apparently due to concerns about association between 5G and COVID-19.¹⁰³ The World Health Organization and the scientific community at large forcefully deny any such links. There is no scientifically valid mechanism through which 5G technology could cause, spread, or otherwise facilitate a coronavirus infection.¹⁰⁴

Unfortunately, disinformation surrounding 5G technology did not arise with the emergence of coronavirus. Groups like the Children's Defense Fund, also known to have supported anti-vaccination agendas, are among those speaking out against 5G. Some claim that 5G technology kills insects and birds or could act as a non-lethal "crowd dispersal" weapon.¹⁰⁵ These claims are rebuked by existing scientific evidence.¹⁰⁶ However, due to the nascence of the technology and lack of long-term epidemiological (human) studies into the biological effects of 5G, not all health-related claims are simple to discredit. In the following section, blatantly unscientific or categorically false positions will be highlighted as such. Inclusion of the following positions and groups in this briefing is not an endorsement of their scientific validity. Rather, the research team intends to provide an overview of domestic and international health-related opposition to 5G in an effort to familiarize readers with various forms of 5G opposition—and the corresponding legislative responses.



Concerns about the safety of 5G, unrelated to COVID-19, have existed for years. Claire Edwards, a retired editor on the United Nations staff, has put together a chronology of prominent 5G push-back around the world and in the United States.¹⁰⁷ Her list, as well as an interview with RF-EMF health advocate, grassroots organizer, and former tech-writer Cecelia Ducaine of Wireless Education Massachusetts, are among the sources that inform this section.

At a local level, constituent phone calls and attendance at town meetings regarding 5G establishment are increasingly regular occurrences. Online, social networking pages dedicated to the issue of 5G and its health effects have also grown immensely in the past year.¹⁰⁸ The substantial proliferation of anti-5G Facebook pages and groups is shown in Figure 6. (The graph tracks 5G Facebook activity from December 2018 through May 2019. The blue line shows Facebook pages, while the green shows Facebook groups.)



Source: CrowdTangle. Facebook pages are represented by blue trend line; Facebook groups are represented by green trend line.

Figure 6: Increases in Online Popularity of Anti-5G Campaigns¹⁰⁹

These Facebook groups, mirrored by a rise in related Twitter hashtags and Instagram pages, help mark the existence of numerous grassroots movements in opposition to 5G.¹¹⁰ In the legal realm, the groups tend to call for three courses of action from state governments: a moratorium on 5G development, a transfer of regulatory control to municipalities, and a public information campaign. No state government has declared a moratorium on 5G rollout; the 2018 FCC order prohibits such action. Since 2018, a number of states have



considered or enacted legislation that would widen local jurisdiction over 5G development. The Massachusetts legislature published an RF-EMF Safety factsheet in 2016 for public reference, but the sheet has since been removed from their website.¹¹¹ Many states have enacted legislation to centralize and streamline 5G regulation at the state level.

Some grassroots organizations, such as the Americans for Responsible Technology, have published online templates for legislation that would allow legislators at both the state and local level to mitigate any potential health effects of 5G technology.¹¹² The nonprofit organization Wireless Education has also built a half-hour Schools and Families educational course, as well as a Corporate course, both of which are resources intended to spread awareness of the health effects that may accompany 5G technology.¹¹³

Online campaigns, however, are only the beginning of public pushback to 5G technology. In March of 2019, 62 entities and municipalities across the United States filed a class action lawsuit against the FCC, aiming to vacate the declaratory ruling by the FCC that would streamline the deployment of wireless facilities.¹¹⁴ Lawsuits like these are a common course of action among concerned parties; in September of 2019, a class action lawsuit was brought against Apple and Samsung on the basis of overexposure to RFR.¹¹⁵ Numerous lawsuits against the FCC and ADA are underway, including lawsuits filed as recently as February of 2020 by the Children's Defense Fund and by Dr. Debra Davis, Nobel colaureate on climate change and founder of the Environmental Health Trust.¹¹⁶ Some of these citizen groups, like the Children's Defense Fund, are also involved in antivaccination campaigns. (Vaccinations have been routinely proven entirely safe and effective, as stated by the Immunization Safety Office at the CDC.¹¹⁷ Other groups, however—like the one led by Dr. Davis—are comprised of reputable scientists and doctors from organizations like the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS), the National Toxicology Program (NTP), and the International Agency for Research on Cancer, to name a few.¹¹⁸ As of yet, no prominent citizen lawsuit on 5G technology has been filed against a state government. These lawsuits mainly target the FCC in an effort to mediate the near-solitary control that Ajit Pai and the agency exercise in 5G regulation.

On an international level, one of the broadest appeals against the establishment of 5G technology takes the form of a letter sent to the EU in 2017 and signed by more than 260 scientists and medical doctors. The signees request for a moratorium on the deployment of 5G until the associated health risks are fully investigated by industry-independent scientists. The appeal and four rebuttals to the EU over a period of more than two years have garnered no legislative action. Many suggest that the reason for this is the reliance of international government on regulatory bodies like the ICNIRP and the Scientific Committee on Emerging and Newly Identified Health Risks (SCENIHR), both of which employ senior members with personal ties to the cellular technology industry.¹¹⁹ Much



recent work of grassroots opposition groups has centered around investigating these ties between regulatory agencies and the industry. The results of such investigation, as well as a record of lobbying action and evidence in support of monetary industry-agency relations, are detailed in a 2014 report by Harvard professor Norm Alster.¹²⁰

Internationally, additional pushback has come from the Planetary Association for Clean Energy (PACE), which submitted a statement to the UN in February of 2019 declaring that allowable international "radiation limits will have to be increased by 30 to 40 percent" to make 5G deployment technologically feasible. The association calls 5G "an experiment on humanity that constitutes cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment" in violation of more than 15 international treaties and agreements. The UN has received many such complaints, but it maintains a pro-development position on the grounds of ICNIRP recommendations and states that "the primary responsibility for protecting the public from potential harmful effects of electromagnetic fields remains with the Member States."¹²¹ Importantly, when U.S. regulatory agencies refer to EU actions in defense of limited regulation on 5G, it must be taken into account that the EU does not regard it as their role to account for any potentially harmful effects of 5G technology.

In many European nations, legislators are responding to constituent concerns by adopting legislation that slows or suspends the rollout of 5G technology until more definitive scientific conclusions are reached. In March of 2019, the Belgian Environment Minister announced the halt of a planned 5G pilot project, stating that "the people of Brussels are not guinea pigs whose health I can sell at a profit."¹²² In April, the Geneva government adopted a motion for a moratorium on 5G and called on the WHO to monitor independent scientific studies to determine the harmful effects of 5G.¹²³ Many European municipalities, including the city of Glastonbury in England, the Swiss canton of Vaud, and the cities of Cuneo and Casarta in Italy, have adopted motions opposing 5G on the basis of health effects.¹²⁴

Unlike the United States, where the 2018 FCC order prohibits a moratorium, public opposition to 5G development in Europe has disrupted the activity of multiple large telecom companies. Europe's biggest carrier, Deutsche Telekom AG, as well as mobile operator Orange Belgium and Swiss carrier Sunrise Communications AG, report having to modify their 5G development in response to health concerns that have manifested in public protests and strict municipal-level emissions standards.¹²⁵

Often, parties in opposition to 5G reference prominent WHO and EU guidelines for legislation on ambiguous health issues. In 1999, the European Union adopted the Precautionary Principle (PP). The PP states that governing bodies should "take prudent action when there is sufficient scientific evidence (but not necessarily absolute proof) that



inaction could lead to harm."¹²⁶ Another widely referenced guide is the ALARA principle. ALARA is an acronym for "as low as (is) reasonably achievable," and urges governing bodies to make every reasonable effort to maintain exposures to ionizing radiation as far below the dose limits as is practical.¹²⁷ Many concerned parties centralize their arguments upon these principles, maintaining that regulatory and governing bodies should adhere to them more closely. A graphic (Figure 7) from Dr. Leeka Kheifets of the WHO presents a number of guiding regulatory principles as they relate to the levels of knowledge and potential for harm surrounding RF-EMF exposure.¹²⁸



Figure 7: WHO Guiding Regulatory Principles¹²⁹

The WHO, in conjunction with the CDC and other international bodies, maintains that the Precautionary Principle and related guidelines (pictured in Figure 7) should be adhered to in the development of new drugs, technologies, or clinical practices that have the potential to generate adverse health effects. The Precautionary Principle, often referred to by concerned constituent groups, could help to guide health-related policy decisions as they pertain to 5G technology.



Precautionary measures include, but are not limited to: a public information campaign to educate consumers on the potential health effects of 5G, mandates for recurring demonstration of small cell safety and compliance when installed in the public right-of-way, considerations of wired fiber optic networks (especially in rural areas), a legislative petition to the FCC with a request for their response to recent scientific literature, and/or a temporary halt on any current legislation enabling expedited establishment of 5G small cells.

2. ECONOMIC IMPLICATIONS OF 5G IMPLEMENTATION

5G has generated significant debate and controversy regarding its potential health effects, but the new technology has garnered equally as much attention regarding its potential economic implications. Therefore, it is important to consider the economic implications of 5G implementation given the immense financial capital that will be required to implement 5G, as well as the potential of the new technology to generate significant income.

2.1 Background Information

When evaluating the economic implications of 5G, it is important to consider the economic backing necessary to support the current 4G-reliant industry. For reference, we currently rely on 4G, a mobile communications standard intended to supplement 3G, allowing wireless internet access at a much higher speed. Currently, over 200,000 cell towers (which mainly rely on 4G) make up the existing cellular network in the U.S., which initially cost over 200 billion dollars to build.¹³⁰

However, the Global System for Mobile Communications (commonly referred to as the GSM Association), which represents 800 of the largest mobile operators in the world, reports that companies will likely need to spend an additional 500 billion dollars within the next two years to establish nationwide 5G coverage.¹³¹ This estimate factors in the additional 300,000 towers that AT&T believes will be necessary in the establishment of functional 5G services.¹³²

The construction of cell towers, however, is only the beginning of 5G implementation.¹³³ Currently, there are a very limited number of phones, computers, and modems that are 5G-compatible. Thus, in order for consumers to benefit from this technology, it will be necessary for them to purchase devices that are able to rely on this type of wireless technology.

This obviously presents significant economic potential for a number of network providers and device makers. In fact, T-Mobile, Verizon, and Apple are already scrambling to secure



access to its products so they can participate in the 5G revolution, as it is bound to serve as an industry that will revolutionize many different parts of our current living standards. It is predicted that nearly real-time speeds will drive world-changing tech, like self-driving cars and remote surgery, as is illustrated in Figure 8.



Figure 8: The Potential That Lies Within "Smart Cities," All Powered By $5G^{134}$

Although the industry clearly has potential from an international and national perspective, it is important to consider the economic feasibility on a more local level, especially for the state of Vermont.¹³⁵

2.2 Challenges with 5G Implementation

Although there are a variety of potential benefits associated with 5G implementation, it is important to equally consider the difficulties that come about with its implementation, both from a physical and economic perspective.

Since 5G technology will operate on higher-frequency, lower-amplitude waves than preceding networks, the new network is sometimes referred to as "millimeter wave technology."¹³⁶ However, because the wavelength of 5G is so short, on average, a 5G signal can only travel one kilometer from its base station, which is equivalent to a radius



of approximately four city blocks. This distance is 70 times smaller than the capabilities of a 4G signal, as 4G signals can travel distances up to 70 kilometers long.¹³⁷ Although there are a variety of explanations for this difference, the main takeaway is that 5G networks will require hundreds of thousands of smaller towers, placed in close proximity, while 4G networks require significantly fewer cell towers).

A number of Mobile Network Operators (wireless service providers, commonly referred to as MNOs), are aware of this fact, and are trying to factor in the necessary costs and infrastructure in order to spread this technology. A key distinction, however, is that unlike 4G cell towers, which can reach a height of 200 feet, 5G cell towers are significantly smaller, and are roughly equal to the size of a trash can.¹³⁸

Although 5G relies on different cell towers, it is possible for 5G to coexist with the existing 4G framework. Pursuant to Brian Lavallée, the Senior Director of Portfolio Marketing with Global Responsibility for telecommunications company Ciena, the 5G backbone will not be physically or virtually separate from the 4G backbone. He states that "if, for example, a service provider has a 4G cell tower and wants to add 5G radios to that macro tower, they would likely end up sharing the aggregation and core network back to the data center, perhaps over different wavelengths or different parts of the network. Rolling out completely separate networks for both would become cost prohibitive quickly and much harder to get to ROI [return on investment]. Some parts of the network will be only for 5G, and some shared.¹³⁹

However, it is also important to note that for 5G to function within society, the underlying wireline architecture that currently supports 4G mobile backhaul will need to slightly change. Today, Mobile Networking Operators (wireless service providers) typically feed a 1 GB/s (Gigabit per second) Ethernet line to 4G cell sites, with roughly 200-300 Mb/s being used on average. With 5G, that same marco tower may need tens to hundreds of GB/s (10-100 times the speed for 4G cell cities), which will require enormous capacity upgrades to those towers.¹⁴⁰

The extensive cost of rewiring these 5G networks means that expense is the most substantial barrier to 5G establishment. However, 5G networks will also bring economic gain for a number of sectors, as can be illustrated in Figure 9.¹⁴¹





Figure 9: Growing demand related to new 5G use cases will trigger investment across all domains.¹⁴²

2.3 Different Types of 5G

Although it is true that on average, the wavelength of 5G is shorter, and the frequency is higher than that of 4G (and other cellular networks), 5G differs from prior cell phone standards in having a much wider radio dial than before, meaning that it is capable of tuning into multiple types of different frequencies, resulting in different signal types. For 5G, specifically, three different types of signals exist: low, medium and high bands.¹⁴³

These bands of 5G differ from one another in a number of ways, and these differences allow for a wider range of function than was demonstrated by earlier cellular networks. Generally, each of the three bands (low, medium, and high) differ from one another in the speed at which they deliver internet connection, and in the spatial range that they can cover. These differences are summarized in Figure 10.



Type of 5G	Frequency (in GHz)		Speed (in Gbps)	Radius of Signal
Low Band 5G Will Have	Shorter Frequency, Wavelength	Longer	Slower Speeds	Longer Transmission
Low Band	.600700		.030 to .250	Hundreds of Miles
Medium Band	2.5-3.5		.100 to .900	Several-Mile Radius
High Band	24-39		1-3	One-Mile or Lower Radius
High Band 5G Will Have	Higher Frequency, Wavelength	Shorter	Faster Speeds	Shorter Transmission

Figure 10: The different characteristics of the different types of $5G^{144}$

An important caveat regarding Figure 10, above, is that each of the tiers (low, medium, high) will improve in performance over time; the data above only provides a temporary metric for the current developments that have been established for this specific wireless technology.

Regardless of the developments that occur with these types of 5G, however, it is important to recognize that unlike prior generations of wireless networks (including 4G, 3G, etc.), which relied solely on low-band spectrum, 5G will enable utilization of the complementary relationships between the low-, mid-, and high-band spectrums to cover many regions of the United States. Each band of 5G will need to be used in order to create an efficient networking system for all.¹⁴⁵ Although there are clear differences among a variety of characteristics between low, middle, and high band 5G, it is important to understand what role those differences play on a bigger level.

2.3.1 Low Band 5G

Far into the future, it is hoped that low-band 5G will become the cost-effective "baseline" for internet connectivity for the nation. It will provide a base, standard level for 5G. Even though low band 5G does not present service as quick as other forms of 5G, this type of 5G is effective in covering larger geographic areas, because it is significantly cheaper, and because its range spans a vast area. This enables coverage in the most far-flung and rural locations.¹⁴⁶



In terms of speed, the low band 5G provided by T-Mobile peaks at somewhere in the neighborhood of 225 megabits per second (MBps), which is six to seven times faster than common 4G speeds in the United States today.¹⁴⁷

However, this quick speed is largely dependent on location. Pursuant to some testing carried out by Jeremy Horowitz, a writer for VentureBeat in Apple, AI, and tech news, in all of the locations that he tested with his 5G phone, the connection speed was usually between 20 percent and 100 percent higher than results at the same times and places on a 4G phone.¹⁴⁸

It is essential to dive slightly deeper into the economic implications of low band 5G, as it is likely that if 5G were to be implemented in Vermont, the majority (if not almost the entirety) of the state would use low-band 5G.

Based on previous research, David W. Sosa, Ph.D. and Greg Rafert, Ph.D., members of the Analysis Group—an organization with devoted economic, financial and strategy Consultants—predict that low-band 5G infrastructure-related capital spending will be split into four industry categories:

- 47 percent wireless communications equipment
- 29 percent construction
- 15 percent wireline communications equipment
- 10 percent wire and cable

These calculations do not only confirm the notion that 5G deployment will require substantial investment into backhaul fiber, but a significant amount of additional small cells and towers as well. Sosa and Rafert then continue to explain that given this investment, 5G will result in three different types of economic activity: direct, indirect, and induced. Within their paper, they define the three terms as follows:

• Direct Effects

- Effects as a result of increased GDP and employment directly resulting from the new spending on goods and services to deploy the 5G infrastructure itself.
- Indirect Effects
 - Effects as a result of changes to sales and employment in sectors supplying goods to the industries which create the infrastructure.
- Induced Effects
 - Effects as a result of increased sales and employment driven by greater household spending due to higher incomes driven by the initial spending.



Although it is unclear as to what the exact financial impact of 5G rollout will be on the state of Vermont, it is expected that approximately 80 percent of it will be attributed to direct and indirect activity, and the remaining 20 percent will be attributed to induced activity, as is illustrated in Figure 11. It is important to remember that these financial impacts will be occurring in addition to the job growth that is projected to accompany 5G expansion.¹⁴⁹

Speculated Resulting Activity from Low-Band 5G Implementation



Figure 11: Potential Economic Activity Based on Low-Band 5G Implementation

2.3.2 Middle Band 5G

As implied by its name, this type of band serves as the middle ground between low-band and high-band 5G, and is likely going to become available in many of the "metro" areas of the United States across every major carrier in 2020. For other countries, this flavor of 5G may constitute the minimum 5G performance tier in some countries. Even in the United States, for example, it is likely that some carriers will skip low-band 5G altogether.¹⁵⁰

Domestically, one carrier (Sprint) is already offering mid band 5G using 2.5 GHz frequencies. In other countries, mid-band 5G is generally slower (3.5-3.7 GHz frequencies). However, mid-band (commonly referred to as "sub-6GHz") generally includes radio frequencies from two GHz to six GHz, all of which have similar speed and



distance characteristics. Towers built with mid band radios can offer service within severalmile radiuses, which is a shorter range than low band, but a wider range than high band.¹⁵¹

With middle band 5G, data speeds are markedly higher as compared to low band, but are fairly similar. Jeremy Horowitz found that, on average, middle band speeds are as fast as low band 5G, but that 5G middle band is significantly different in the fact that the fastest speed it can reach is significantly high at 600-700 Mbps (Megabytes per second), which is roughly eighteen to twenty times faster.¹⁵²

Middle band 5G is developing slightly differently in different countries, but everyone in the cellular industry can agree on one thing: mid band 5G will soon be the sweet spot for 5G distance and performance, assuming you live within a couple of miles of a tower.¹⁵³

2.3.3 High Band 5G

High band 5G, on the other side of the spectrum, utilizes high band (high frequency) millimeter waves. These waves offer the highest-speed wireless available, but their range is the shortest of all existing bands. This means that high band 5G will likely be deployed in "dense urban" environments and public gathering places that frequently serve large numbers of people, including sporting and concert stadiums, convention centers, and the like.¹⁵⁴

In addition to the low range of millimeter-wave 5G, these high frequency bands are also particularly susceptible to environmental interference. For example, depending on the construction materials within a building, such as the type of glass that is used for windows, the distance that the 5G can travel can significantly decrease. In some cases, obstacles like walls and trees restrict the passage of 5G altogether.¹⁵⁵

If you happen to be near one of these towers, however, you will see peak cellular speeds beyond your wildest dreams: real world numbers between one and three Gbps, which is in the neighborhood of 30-80 times faster than the typical 4G connection available today across the country. Qualcomm and Samsung are raising the stakes even higher, convincing industry experts that their latest 5G modems can peak at over 7Gbps.

However, in Vermont, such high frequency bands of 5G are not likely to be deployed at all—at least for the next few years. The 40,000-person population of Burlington does not quite exceed the 50,000-person minimum for high band 5G.



2.4 Cost of 5G Implementation

Since 5G is in its first stages of implementation, the general cost of implementation is still speculative. However, the International Telecommunications Union has listed out several mock scenarios in their paper, "Setting the Scene for 5G: Opportunities and Challenges," and they have calculated the estimated capital expenditure (commonly abbreviated as capex) for each rollout scenario. They present one scenario for a large, dense city, and another scenario for a small, medium-density city.¹⁵⁶

For these scenarios, in addition to assuming that the city benefits from 4G coverage and that 5G implementation is commercially attractive, McKinsey operated under the following assumptions for capital expenditure scenarios for the two scenarios:

Small cell distance	Scenario 1	Scenario 2
RAN equipment (antenna, street cabinet, base station electronics, battery backup and network maintenance modules)	25%	24%
Implementation costs (design and planning costs, site upgrade costs, permit costs and civils costs to lay street cabinets)	50%	46%
Fibre (provision of 144 fibre along the route of activated street assets)	25%	30%
MER (single rack and termination equipment)	<0.1%	<0.1%

Figure 12: McKinsey's Speculation as to the Contribution to CAPEX for each Scenario¹⁵⁷

Additionally, for each scenario, the following: assumptions were made:

Scenario 1 (largely densely populated city)	Scenario 2 (small medium density city)	
 Proposed urban coverage area: 15 sq km Population density of coverage area: 12,000 people per sq km Inter-site small cell distance: 150 m 	 Proposed urban coverage area: 3 sq km Population density of coverage area: 3,298 people per sq km Inter-site small cell distance: 200m 	

Figure 13: Assumptions for each scenario¹⁵⁸



Based on these assumptions, the following values were obtained for the capital expenditure of 5G rollout in each city.

Scenario 1 - large dense city		Scenario 2 - small less dense city		
Item	Value	Item	Value	
Total CAPEX (USD millions)	55.5	Total CAPEX (USD millions)	6.8	
Number of small cell sites	1,027	Number of small cell sites	116	
Cost per square km (USD millions)	3.7	Cost per square km (USD millions)	2.3	
CAPEX per site (USD thousands)	54.1	CAPEX per site (USD thousands)	58.6	

Figure 14: Total CAPEX (and other information) for both scenarios¹⁵⁹

Now, similar techniques can guide an estimation of potential capital expenditure for 5G implementation in the state of Vermont.

For example, one can evaluate the potential cost of 5G rollout in Burlington, Vermont, through the process outlined below. First, geographic and demographic characteristics of the city must be considered:

Facts about Burlington, VT

		Population	42,899 (as of 2019)		
Total Area (in mi ²)		15.48	Total Area (in km ²)		40.093016
Land Area (in mi ²)		10.31	Land Area (in km ²)		26.69
Population (people/mi ²)	Density	4,160.91	Population (people/km²)	Density	1607.31

Figure 15: Statistics About City of Burlington, Vermont



Based upon these facts and the McKinsey projection method, one can assume the following (if we were to cover the most populated parts of Burlington):

Scenario 3 - Burlington, Vermont

- Proposed urban coverage area: 3 sq km
- Population density of coverage area: 1,607 people per sq km
- Inter-site small cell distance: 200 m.

Figure 16: Underlying Assumptions When Considering 5G Rollout in Burlington, Vermont

We will also operate under additional assumptions laid out by Scenario 2, and assume the following for the Burlington Scenario:

Small cell distance	Burlington
RAN equipment (antenna, street cabinet, base station electronics, battery backup and network maintenance modules)	24%
Implementation costs (design and planning costs, site upgrade costs, permit costs and civils costs to lay street cabinets)	46%
Fibre (provision of 144 fibre along the route of activated street assets)	30%
MER (single rack and termination equipment)	<0.1%

Figure 17: Contribution to CAPEX

After using the same approach used by McKinsey, we come to the conclusion that to implement 5G for three square kilometers of Burlington (note that this does not cover the entire city), it is likely going to cost \$3.45 million.



Scenario 3 - Burlington, Vermont		
Item	Value	
Total CAPEX (USD millions)	3.45	
Number of small cell sites	58	
Cost per square km (USD millions)	1.15	
CAPEX per site (USD thousands)	58.6	

Figure 18: Potential cost for covering part of Burlington Vermont with 5G.

Granted, these numbers are simply estimates. However, the estimates provide a starting point from which to understand the economic implications of 5G implementation in some of the most populous regions of Vermont. Although these costs will be incurred by the cell companies, it is critical to recognize how much this infrastructure will cost as a whole.

2.5 Potential Financial Impact for Consumers

Although it is important to consider the economic cost for the infrastructure behind 5G, it is also important to consider how 5G implementation will affect the average consumer.

Admittedly, there are a number of benefits that come about with the implementation of 5G (especially those concerning faster speeds). However, a significant detriment of 5G implementation is the increased consumer cost.

As stated by David Goldman, a reporter for CNN, "with great speed comes great cost." According to Netflix (in 2014), a typical standard-definition streaming video that you watch on your phone uses up to 0.7 GB of data per hour, whereas an hour of a 4K video (videos with high-definition (HD) resolution that has four times the resolution of 1080p HD video) uses seven GB of data per hour. The fact that so much data is used within such a short time frame should indicate that wireless bills will likely be extremely high.¹⁶⁰

However, as was predicted in 2015 by many wireless analysts, cell carriers have tried to lower cell phone costs in order to make 5G affordable for the average consumer.¹⁶¹ For example, Verizon is only charging an additional \$10 a month (per smartphone) for subscribers who want to utilize 5G, assuming that their devices are 5G-compatible.¹⁶²



Although there might be additional costs higher than \$10 associated with 5G plans, it appears as if 5G implementation will not impose a significant increase in the cost of current cell plans (although this relies on many current assumptions).¹⁶³

However, we also must not ignore the fact that with higher wireless speeds, consumer data usage is going to increase. Because this is going to generate more traffic on the grid, this, in turn, could potentially result in slightly higher cell phone bills than we would initially expect.¹⁶⁴

2.6 Alternatives to 5G Implementation

Although 5G does seem to be a favorable option for the state of Vermont in numerous regards, the state ultimately has a variety of options. Clearly, Vermont has the option to prioritize 5G investments to accelerate commercial prospects (although this would limit parts of the state to still operate under 2G, 3G, and 4G networks).

However, some telecommunications officials suggest that service providers focus on the establishment of state-wide 4G prior to the rollout of nascent 5G service; many municipalities still rely on 2G and 3G service alone. Brian Lavallée, the Senior Director of Portfolio Marketing with global responsibility for Ciena (a telecommunications company), explains that 5G will undergo a number of changes, upgrades, and modifications in the time during which the country is brought up to 4G-speed, and that states are likely to save time and money by slowing 5G implementation.¹⁶⁵

Importantly, a temporary halt on the establishment of 5G technology does not necessarily mean that Vermont would be abandoning 5G-related development entirely. Since 5G small cells can be implemented as additions to pre-existing 3G and 4G infrastructure, the statewide development of these earlier-generation cell networks will simultaneously serve as groundwork for the eventual installation of 5G. For example, the development of additional fibrous connections will be necessary for statewide 4G coverage, and such action will also ease eventual 5G implementation—especially in rural regions, where fiber connections are viewed as the best mechanism for making that "final leap" in service from small cells along roadways to widely dispersed rural residencies. Macro-cells, too, will be beneficial in both the establishment of wider 4G coverage and eventual 5G service.¹⁶⁶

Even though 5G relies on different cell towers, it is possible for 5G to coexist with the 4G framework, since 4G and 5G share many of the aggregation and core network back to the data center (even if they operate on different wavelengths or different parts of the network), and it is important that cell companies utilize this overlap in function to their advantage, as rolling out completely separate networks for both would add unnecessary costs—costs that



could be transferred to consumers.¹⁶⁷ As stated by McKinsey in their paper, "The Road to 5G: The Inevitable Growth of Infrastructure Cost," the "evolutionary approach [building up 4G coverage prior to establishing 5G service] will be the natural path for most operators, allowing them to minimize investments while the incremental revenue potential of 5G remains certain."¹⁶⁸

Ultimately, it will be up to cell providers, and (in a limited fashion) the state, to determine what path Vermont should take. Both options provide certain benefits that are inherently associated with them, but both obviously come with certain drawbacks (physical limitations, financial concerns, etc.). However, as research into 5G increases and more developments are made regarding the feasibility of 5G rollout, it will be important to stay up-to-date on this research in order to determine what true economic implications it will have.

3. FEDERAL IMPLEMENTATION REGULATION AND OTHER STATE AND COUNTRY COMPARISONS

States must work around the federal preemption on telecommunication issues. Within the federal legal and regulatory outline, states fill in the specifics of 5G rollout. There is very limited room to work, but it is important to know the leeway states and municipalities have on certain issues. It seems that the goal of the federal government is to avoid a quilt work of state regulation while also allowing some local decision making.

3.1 FCC's 5G Rollout Plan

The Facilitate America's Superiority in 5G Technology Plan is the FCC strategy to regulate the rollout of 5G technology. It has three parts. The first is "pushing more spectrum into the marketplace" which the FCC has done by auctioning off high-band spectrum for 5G services a priority which is the fastest speed but has the shortest range.¹⁶⁹ The second is "updating infrastructure policy" through new rules attempting to reduce regulation for deployment of small cell infrastructure and update old regulation to accommodate small cells applications in states and municipalities.¹⁷⁰ The final part is through "modernizing outdated regulations to support the wired backbone of 5G networks."¹⁷¹

3.1.1 Federal Preemption

Federal preemption on telecommunications is defined in the Telecommunications Act (TCA) of 1996 which modified the original TCA of 1934. Section 253 allows the FCC, "after notice and an opportunity for public comment," to preempt the enforcement of a state or municipal regulation if one of two conditions are met.¹⁷² The first is if a state or



local statute or regulation "prohibit[s] or have the effect of prohibiting the ability of any entity to provide any interstate or intrastate telecommunications service."¹⁷³ The second is if the state does not impose "on a competitively neutral..., requirements necessary to preserve and advance universal service, protect the public safety and welfare, ensure the continued quality of telecommunications services, and safeguard the rights of consumers."¹⁷⁴ However, a state or local government may "require fair and reasonable compensation from telecommunications providers, on a competitively neutral and nondiscriminatory basis, for use of public rights-of-way on a nondiscriminatory basis, if the compensation required is publicly disclosed by such government."¹⁷⁵

Section 332(c)(7) states that "regarding the placement, construction, and modification of personal wireless service facilities," state and local governments cannot discriminate between providers of similar services or prohibit the delivery of services.¹⁷⁶ They must act on request for authorization in a reasonable time period and submit written evidence justifying a denial of an authorization.¹⁷⁷ State or local governments cannot "regulate the placement, construction, and modification of personal wireless service facilities on the basis of the environmental effects of radio frequency emissions to the extent that such facilities comply with the Commission's regulations concerning such emissions."¹⁷⁸ In the case of a party being negatively affected by inaction from a state or local government may pursue action in any court within thirty days.¹⁷⁹

3.1.2 2018 Declaratory Ruling and Order

The main federal regulation pertaining to states and municipalities for the current deployment of 5G technology is the Declaratory Ruling and Order issued by the FCC on wireless infrastructure deployment.¹⁸⁰ It was published to remove regulatory barriers the hindered the creation of infrastructure needed for 5G and advanced wireless services.¹⁸¹ The Declaratory Ruling and Order builds off of the framework of the TCAs by applying them to the new deployment of 5G technology.

Deployments of 5G technology are also known as small wireless facilities (SWF) and are primarily located on existing poles, structures, and infrastructure in the public right-of-way (ROW).¹⁸² The first thing that the Declaratory Ruling and Order does is uphold the criteria from the 1997 FCC *California Payphone* decision stating that state or local regulation pertaining to fees and aesthetic requirements violate Sections 253 and 332 of the TCA if "the ordinance materially inhibits or limits the ability of any competitor or potential competitor to compete in a fair and balanced legal and regulatory environment."¹⁸³ It limits fees that state and local governments charge to be only those that "are nondiscriminatory and represent a reasonable approximation of the local government's objectively reasonable costs."¹⁸⁴ Additionally, fees in compliance with Section 253 or 332(c)(7) may be no more



than "\$500 for non-recurring fees, including a single up-front application that includes up to five Small Wireless Facilities, with an additional \$100 for each Small Wireless Facility beyond five, or \$1,000 for non-recurring fees for a new pole (i.e., not a collocation) intended to support one or more Small Wireless Facilities." The second type of fees in compliance with the TCA may be no more than "\$270 per Small Wireless Facility per year for all recurring fees, including any possible ROW access fee or fee for attachment to municipally-owned structures in the ROW."

The Declaratory Ruling and Order sets certain non-fee requirements. Regarding aesthetics, states and local governments may enact regulation if it is "(1) reasonable, (2) no more burdensome than those applied to other types of infrastructure deployments, and (3) objective and published in advance."¹⁸⁵ The same criteria pertain to undergrounding requirements of SWFs as long as it does not amount to "an effective prohibition of the service," however, this would be likely given the effect to propagation characteristics of wireless signals underground.¹⁸⁶ The aesthetics criteria are also applied to minimum spacing requirements of SWFs.

Finally, the last effect is the establishment of two new "shot clocks" for SWFs. A shot clock is the amount of time that may pass between the submission of an application for the installation of a SWF and the response to that application. The complete shot clock is shown in Figure 19. The failure of a state or local government to act within the shot clock would constitute a presumptive prohibition on the provision of services which could be addressed in court.¹⁸⁷

FCC Review Shot Clock Types and Times	
Type of Review	Shot Clock
Franchise	120 days
Right-of-way Permit	30 days
Collocation of small wireless facilities (new)	60 days
Construction of new small wireless facilities	90 days
Construction of new facilities other than small	
wireless (new)	150 days
Eligible Facilities Requests (6409(a))	60 days
	60 days (deemed granted if not
Eligible Facilities Requests Application Review	acted upon)
\mathbf{F} 10 ECCD : CCL 1 188	

Figure 19: FCC Review of Shot Clocks ¹⁸⁸



3.2 Other State Comparisons

The body of state regulations on 5G rollout has been careful to work within the stated FCC limits. States are primarily concerned with setting fees, specific shot clocks, and specifying physical constraints. The only legislation that has not pertained to setting more specific standards has been the few health-related bills introduced. Some states have highlighted the unknown health consequences of 5G technology. There is not much variety within new state regulation because of FCC preemption.

3.2.1 Connecticut

InConnecticut, the "Accelerating the Deployment of 5G Wireless Facilities" Act sets out physical regulations SWFs and develop fee structures to comply with FCC regulation.¹⁸⁹ Its first task is to create a Council on 5G Technology that will review wireless carriers proposals to install SWFs on state-owned real property and determine which state owned property may made available for the installation of SWFs.¹⁹⁰ The state lays out how it will determine its own fee structure and shot clock through state committees and departments.¹⁹¹Additionally, the state will work with municipalities to create a streamlined process for installing SWFs on municipal property.¹⁹²

3.2.2 Wisconsin

In 2019, Wisconsin passed Act 14, creating limits for the state and municipalities to regulate wireless facilities and imposes setback requirements for SWFs. It first off deals with setting specific fees and contractual agreements for telecommunication companies to use public ROWs, which are in line with FCC regulation.¹⁹³ Then it lists the rules for utility poles and a specific shot clock for applications.¹⁹⁴ Act 14 goes on to describe the permissible aesthetic requirements, safety requirements, and other applicable physical regulations such as instillation in a historic district or an underground district.¹⁹⁵ It addresses when approval is and is not needed for maintenance work on SWFs.¹⁹⁶ Wisconsin reaffirms the preemptive position that federal law has on the topic.¹⁹⁷

3.2.3 Maine

Maine does little to change its existing regulation. Half of the Act to Facilitate the Deployment of Small Wireless Facilities in Maine simply defines wireless facility and SWF. A SWF is defined as "a wireless facility each antenna of which could fit within an enclosure of no more than three cubic feet and of which all associated wireless equipment other than antennas, electric meters and concealment elements has a cumulative volume of



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

no more than 28 cubic feet."¹⁹⁸ The last part states that a SWF "must be a permitted use within the public right-of-way" as long as it meets the proper permits and nondiscriminatory conditions consistent with state and federal law.¹⁹⁹

4. CONCLUSION

The rollout of 5G technology in the state of Vermont has a number of implications Economically, the state will rely largely upon low-band 5G networks that will be built upon existing 3G and 4G infrastructure. Thus, investing in the continued development of these earlier generations is both favorable for rural residents and economically advantageous. With regard to health effects, there is not sufficient scientific evidence to prove unequivocally that exposure to RF radiation is entirely safe, nor is there sufficient evidence to prove unequivocally that exposure causes adverse health effects. In response to this ambiguity, some state and local legislators have proposed legislation that would mandate further study of 5G-related health effects or urge Congress to do so.²⁰⁰ Legislative approaches to 5G rollout differ between states and are limited by federal preemption, but the entirety of enacted legislation as it pertains to potential adverse health effects of 5G takes the form of commissioned studies or reports. Some states have passed legislation that offers local and municipal governments the opportunity to legislate on small cell regulation. While FCC regulations limit the vast majority of state and local legislation, the Order does not bar states and municipalities from taking some minor forms of regulatory action, specifically when related to the aesthetics of small cell sites. Some municipalities in the U.S. have taken such action, though the emergence of lawsuits associated with a small proportion of these decisions suggest that they should be made with careful legal counsel. Many states have passed legislation that is intended to facilitate a smooth 5G rollout process. Nationwide, much 5G-related legislation has been proposed over the past two years. The state and local legislative bodies of neighboring regions could serve as a valuable source of information and guidance as new legislative propositions continue to emerge. Also consistently emerging are studies on the biological effects of 5G technology. Given the nascence of 5G technology and its anticipated far-reaching effects, these studies should be monitored and legislative decisions regarding 5G should, to the extent possible, take into account the still-developing body scientific literature.

REFERENCES

¹ Foster, Kenneth R. "5G Is Coming: How Worried Should We Be About the Health Risks?" Observations. *Scientific American*, September 16, 2019.

https://blogs.scientificamerican.com/observations/5g-is-coming-how-worried-should-we-be-about-the-health-risks/.



² Segan, Sascha. "What Is 5G?" 5G. *PC Mag*, October 31, 2019.

https://www.pcmag.com/article/345387/what-is-5g.

³ McGarry, Caitlin. "What Is 5G? The Definitive Guide to the 5G Network Rollout." Special

Reports. Tom's Guide, October 27, 2019. https://www.tomsguide.com/us/5g-release-date,review-5063.html.

⁴ Greig, Jonathan. "5G To Underpin New Digital Ecosystem in 2020." 5G. *TechRepublic*, September 6, 2019. https://www.techrepublic.com/article/5g-to-underpin-new-digital-ecosystem-in-2020/.

⁵ Dean, Danielle. "It's 5G Time." Information Technology and Management. *National Conference of State Legislatures*, December 2018. http://www.ncsl.org/research/telecommunications-and-information-technology/5g-deployment-federal-rules.aspx.

⁷ Kouse, Sarah. 2019. "FCC Says 5G Doesn't Pose New Cellphone-Radiation Threats." The Wall Street Journal. August 2019. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/fcc-says-5g-doesnt-pose-new-cellphone-radiation-threats-11575569236</u>.

⁸ Shuren, Jeffery. 2019. "Letter from the FDA to the FCC on Radiofrequency Exposure," April 24, 2019. <u>https://www.fda.gov/media/135022/download</u>.

⁹ Krouse, Sarah. 2018. "Scientists Find 'Clear Evidence' Cellphone Radiation Can Cause Cancer in Rats." *Wall Street Journal*, November 1, 2018, sec. Business. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/scientists-find-clear-evidence-cellphones-can-cause-cancer-in-rats-1541083400</u>.

¹⁰ "FDA Review of Published Literature Between 2008 and 2018 of Relevance to Radiofrequency Radiation and Cancer." 2020. <u>https://www.fda.gov/media/135043/download</u>.

¹¹ Betzalel, Noa, Paul Ishai, and Yuri Feldman. 2019. "Response to the Comment of Foster et al. Titled 'Comments on Betzalel et al. "The Human Skin as a Sub-THz Receiver–Does 5G Pose a Danger to It or Not?" [Environ. Res. 163 (2018): 208–216]," December. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2019.109016</u>.

¹² "5G: Great Risk for EU, U.S. and International Health! Compelling Evidence for Eight Distinct Types of Great Harm Caused by Electromagnetic Field (EMF) Exposures and the Mechanism That Causes Them. - Emfdata.Org." n.d. Accessed April 25, 2020. <u>https://europaem.eu/attachments/article/130/2018-04_EU-EMF2018-5US.pdf</u>.

¹³ "5G Appeal.Eu." 2018. 5G Appeal. March 8, 2018. <u>http://www.5gappeal.eu/about/</u>.

¹⁴ "IARC Classifies Radiofrequency Electromagnetic Fields as Possibly Carcinogenic to Humans." 2011, 6. <u>https://www.iarc.fr/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/pr208_E.pdf</u>

¹⁵ FCC Radio Frequency Safety. "FCC Radio Frequency Safety," 2020. <u>https://www.fcc.gov/general/radio-frequency-safety-0</u>.

¹⁶ "Moratorium on 5G: American Scientists, Doctors and Healthcare Practitioners' Letter to President Trump." 2019. Global Research. December 18, 2019. <u>https://www.globalresearch.ca/dozens-us-doctors-healthcare-practitioners-send-letter-president-trump-calling-moratorium-5g-press-release/5698191</u>.

¹⁷ "Synopsis of IEEE Std C95.1TM-2019 "'IEEE Standard for Safety Levels With Respect to Human Exposure to Electric, Magnetic, and Electromagnetic Fields, 0 Hz to 300 GHz"" 7 (December 11, 2019): 171346–55. <u>https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/stamp/stamp.jsp?arnumber=8910342</u>

¹⁸ FCC Radio Frequency Safety.

¹⁹ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention - Radiation and Your Health, Ionizing Radiation. "Centers for Disease Control and Prevention - Radiation and Your Health, Ionizing Radiation," 2020. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/radiation/ionizing_radiation.html</u>.

²⁰ Global Mobile Supplier Alliance: 5G Licensing Developments Worldwide. "Global Mobile Supplier Alliance: 5G Licensing Developments Worldwide," 2019. <u>https://gsacom.com/paper/spectrum-for-5g-jan-2019/</u>.

⁶ Ibid.



²⁴ Wu, T, T. S. Rappaport, and C. M. Collins. "The Human Body and Millimeter-Wave Wireless Communication Systems: Interactions and Implications." 2015 IEEE International Conference on Communications (ICC), June 2015. <u>https://arxiv.org/pdf/1503.05944.pdf</u>.

²⁵Hasgall PA, Di Gennaro F, Baumgartner C, Neufeld E, Lloyd B, Gosselin MC, Payne D, Klingenböck A, Kuster N, "IT' IS Database for thermal and electromagnetic parameters of biological tissues," Version 4.0, May 15, 2018, DOI: 10.13099. <u>itis.swiss/database</u>

²⁶ Wu, et al.

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ FDA, 2020. Pg. 5. https://www.fda.gov/media/135043/download

²⁹ Krouse, 2019. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/fcc-says-5g-doesnt-pose-new-cellphone-radiation-threats-11575569236</u>

³⁰ Knutson, Ryan. 2018. "Why the Largest Study Ever on Cellphones and Cancer Won't Settle the Debate." *Wall Street Journal*, February 2, 2018, sec. US. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-study-on-cellphone-radiation-wont-settle-debate-1517604284</u>.

³¹ "NTP Technical Report on the Toxicology and Carcinogenesis Studies in Sprague Dawley SD Rats Exposed to Whole-Body Radio Frequency Radiation." TR. Research Triangle Park, NC 27709: U.S. National Toxicology Program, November 2018.

https://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/ntp/htdocs/lt_rpts/tr595_508.pdf?utm_source=direct&utm_medium=prod&utm_ca mpaign=ntpgolinks&utm_term=tr595.

³² U.S. Food and Drug Administration: Reducing Radio Frequency Exposure from Cell Phones. "U.S. Food and Drug Administration: Reducing Radio Frequency Exposure from Cell Phones," 2020. <u>https://www.fda.gov/radiation-emitting-products/cell-phones/reducing-radio-frequency-exposure-cell-phones</u>.

³³ Falcioni, L, I Belpoggi, and V Strollo. "Report of Final Results Regarding Brain and Heart Tumors in Sprague-Dawley Rats Exposed from Prenatal Life until Natural Death to Mobile Phone Radiofrequency Field Representative of a 1.8 GHz GSM Base Station Environmental Emission." *Environmental Research* 165, no. 2018 (n.d.): 469–503. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016</u>.

³⁴ Momoli, F, L McBride, and M Parent. "Probabilistic Multiple-Bias Modeling Applied to the Canadian Data From the Interphone Study of Mobile Phone Use and Risk of Glioma, Meningioma, Acoustic Neuroma, and Parotid Gland Tumors." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 186, no. 7 (October 1, 2017): 885–93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwx157</u>.

³⁵ "Mobile Phone Use and Risk of Brain Neoplasms and Other Cancers: Prospective Study." *International Journal of Epidemeology* 42, no. 3 (May 8, 2013): 792–802. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyt072</u>.

³⁶ Lerchl, Alexander, Melanie Klose, and Karen Grote. "Tumor Promotion by Exposure to Radiofrequency Electromagnetic Fields below Exposure Limits for Humans." *Biochemical and Biophysical Research and Communications* 459, no. 4 (April 17, 2015): 585–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.02.151</u>.

³⁷ "Brain Tumour Risk in Relation to Mobile Telephone Use: Results of the INTERPHONE International Case–Control Study." *International Journal of Epidemiology* 39, no. 3 (May 5, 2010): 675–94. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyq079.

³⁸ Hardell, L, A Hallquist, and Mild Hansson. "Cellular and Cordless Telephones and the Risk for Brain Tumours." *European Journal of Cancer Prevention* 11, no. 4 (August 2011): 377–86.

²¹ "The Definitive Guide to 5G Low, Mid, and High Band Speeds." 2019. *VentureBeat*. December 10, 2019. https://venturebeat.com/2019/12/10/the-definitive-guide-to-5g-low-mid-and-high-band-speeds/.

²² FCC Wireless Devices and Health Concerns. "FCC Wireless Devices and Health Concerns," 2020. https://www.fcc.gov/consumers/guides/wireless-devices-and-health-concerns.

²³ Ibid.



³⁹ Hauri, Dimitri, Ben Spycher, and Anke Huss. "Exposure to Radio-Frequency Electromagnetic Fields From Broadcast Transmitters and Risk of Childhood Cancer: A Census-Based Cohort Study." *American Journal of Epidemiology* 179, no. 7 (April 1, 2014): 843–51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwt442</u>.

⁴⁰ Yoon, Songyi, Jae-Wook Choi, and Nam Kim. "Mobile Phone Use and Risk of Glioma: A Case-Control Study in Korea for 2002-2007." *Environmental Health and Toxicology* 30 (2015). https://doi.org/10.5620/eht.e2015015.

⁴¹ Coureau, Gaelle, Ghislaine Bouvier, and Pierre Lebailly. "Mobile Phone Use and Brain Tumours in the CERENAT Case-Control Study." *BMJ Occupational and Environmental Medicine* 2014, no. 71 (October 9, 2014): 514–22.

⁴² "FDA Review of Published Literature Betweenn2008 and 2018 of Relevance to Radiofrequency Radiation and Cancer." 2020. <u>https://www.fda.gov/media/135043/download</u>.

⁴³ FDA, 2020. Pg. 87. <u>https://www.fda.gov/media/135043/download</u>

⁴⁴ Jafar, Farah, Khairul Osman, and Nur Ismail. "Adverse Effects of Wi-Fi Radiation on Male Reproductive System: A Systematic Review." *The Tohoku Journal of Experimental Medicine* 248, no. 3 (July 26, 2019): 169–79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1620/tjem.248.169</u>.

⁴⁵ Jafar, et al.

⁴⁶ Merhi, Zaher. "Challenging Cell Phone Impact on Reproduction: A Review." *Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics* 29, no. 4 (January 4, 2012): 293–97.

⁴⁷ Zubko, O, R Gould, and H Gay. "Effects of Electromagnetic Fields Emitted by GSM Phones on Working Memory: A Meta-analysis." *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* 32, no. 2 (September 20, 2016). https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.4581.

⁴⁸ Stasinopoulou, M, A Fragopoulou, and A Stamatakis. "Effects of Pre- and Postnatal Exposure to 1880– 1900 MHz DECT Base Radiation on Development in the Rat." *Reproductive Toxicology* 65, no. October 2016 (August 17, 2016): 248–62.

⁴⁹ Klose, Melanie, Karen Grote, and Oliver Spathmann. "Effects of Early-Onset Radiofrequency Electromagnetic Field Exposure (GSM 900 MHz) on Behavior and Memory in Rats." *Official Journal of the Radiation Research Society* 182, no. No. 4 (September 24, 2014): 435–47. https://doi.org/10.1667/RR13695.1.

⁵⁰ İbid.

⁵¹ Ciaula, Agostino. "Towards 5G Communication Systems: Are There Health Implications?" 221, no. 3 (February 2, 2018): 367–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2018.01.011</u>.

⁵² Chen, Chuanhiu, Qinlong Ma, and Chuan Liu. "Exposure to 1800 MHz Radiofrequency Radiation Impairs Neurite Outgrowth of Embryonic Neural Stem Cells." *Scientific Reports*, no. 5013 (May 29, 2014). <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/srep05103</u>.

⁵³ Barthelemy, Amelie, Amandine Mouchard, and Marc Bouji. "Glial Markers and Emotional Memory in Rats Following Acute Cerebral Radiofrequency Exposures." *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 23 (September 30, 2016). <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11356-016-7758-y</u>.

⁵⁴ Tang, Jun, Yuan Zhang, and Qianwei Chen. "Exposure to 900 MHz Electromagnetic Fields Activates the Mkp-1/ERK Pathway and Causes Blood-Brain Barrier Damage and Cognitive Impairment in Rats." *Brain Research* 1601 (March 19, 2015): 92–101.

 ⁵⁵ Kim, Hwan, Da-Hyeon Yu, and Yang Hoon Huh. "Long-Term Exposure to 835 MHz RF-EMF Induces Hyperactivity, Autophagy and Demyelination in the Cortical Neurons of Mice." *Scientific Reports*, January 20, 2017. <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/srep41129</u>.
 ⁵⁶ Ibid.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

⁵⁷ Birks, Laura, Monica Guxens, and Eleni Papadopoulou. "Maternal Cell Phone Use during Pregnancy and Child Behavioral Problems in Five Birth Cohorts." *Environment International* 104, no. July 2017 (April 7, 2017): 122–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2017.03.024</u>.

⁵⁸ Habauzit, Dennis, Catharine Quement, and Yves Drean. "Transcriptome Analysis Reveals the Contribution of Thermal and the Specific Effects in Cellular Response to Millimeter Wave Exposure." *Public Library of Science*, October 10, 2014. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4193780/</u>.

⁵⁹ Le Quement, Catharine, Christophe Nicholas, and Maxim Zhadobov. "Whole-genome Expression Analysis in Primary Human Keratinocyte Cell Cultures Exposed to 60 GHz Radiation." *Bioclustrasmannetics* 22, no. 2 (August 2, 2011), https://doi.org/10.1002/ham.20602

Bioelectromagnetics 33, no. 2 (August 3, 2011). https://doi.org/10.1002/bem.20693.

⁶⁰ Millenbaugh, Nancy, Caleb Roth, and Roza Sypniewska. "Gene Expression Changes in the Skin of Rats Induced by Prolonged 35 GHz Millimeter-Wave Exposure." *Radiation Research* 169, no. 3 (March 3, 2008): 288–300.

⁶¹ Mahamoud, Yonis, Mexaine Aiete, and Denis Habazuit. "Additive Effects of Millimeter Waves and 2-Deoxyglucose Co-Exposure on the Human Keratinocyte Transcriptome." *Public Library of Science* 11, no. 8 (August 16, 2016). <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4986955/</u>.

⁶² Le Quement, Catharine, Christophe Nicholas, and Maxim Zhadobov. "Whole-genome Expression Analysis in Primary Human Keratinocyte Cell Cultures Exposed to 60 GHz Radiation." *Bioelectromagnetics* 33, no. 2 (August 3, 2011). https://doi.org/10.1002/bem.20693.

⁶³ Cosentino, Katia, Amerigo Beneduci, and Alfonsia Ramundo-Orlando. "The Influence of Millimeter Waves on the Physical Properties of Large and Giant Unilamellar Vesicles." *Journal of Biological Physics* 39 (February 2, 2013): 395–410.

⁶⁴ Alekseev, Stanislav, Oleg Gordiienko, and Alexander Radzivesky. "Millimeter Wave Effects on Electrical Responses of the Sural Nerve in Vivo." *Bioelectromagnetics* 31, no. 3 (September 21, 2009). https://doi.org/10.1002/bem.20547.

⁶⁵ Donato, Loreto, Maria Cataldo, and Pasquale Stano. "Permeability Changes of Cationic Liposomes Loaded with Carbonic Anhydrase Induced by Millimeter Waves Radiation." *Radiation Research* 178, no. 5 (November 1, 2012): 437–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1667/RR2949.1</u>.

⁶⁶ Pikov, Victor, Xianghong Arakaki, and Michael Harrington. "Modulation of Neuronal Activity and Plasma Membrane Properties with Low-Power Millimeter Waves in Organotypic Cortical Slices." *Journal of Neural Engineering* 7, no. 4 (July 19, 2010). <u>https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1741-2560/7/4/045003/meta</u>.

⁶⁷ Shapiro, Mikhail, Michael Priest, and Peter Siegel. "Thermal Mechanisms of Millimeter Wave Stimulation of Excitable Cells." *Biophysical Journal* 104, no. 12 (June 18, 2013): 2622–28.

⁶⁸ Mahamoud, Yonis, Mexaine Aiete, and Denis Habazuit. "Additive Effects of Millimeter Waves and 2-Deoxyglucose Co-Exposure on the Human Keratinocyte Transcriptome." *Public Library of Science* 11, no. 8 (August 16, 2016). <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4986955/</u>.

⁶⁹ Habauzit, Dennis, Catharine Quement, and Yves Drean. "Transcriptome Analysis Reveals the Contribution of Thermal and the Specific Effects in Cellular Response to Millimeter Wave Exposure." *Public Library of Science*, October 10, 2014. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4193780/.

⁷⁰ "Proposed Changes in the Commission's Rules Regarding Human Exposure to Radiofrequency Electromagnetic Fields; Reassessment of Federal Communications Commission Radiofrequency Exposure Limits and Policies." Federal Communications Commission, December 4, 2019.

https://www.fcc.gov/document/fcc-maintains-current-rf-exposure-safety-standards.

⁷¹ "ICNIRP Statement on the Guidelines for Limiting Exposure to Time-Varying Electric, Magnetic, and Electromagnetic Fields." *Health Physics* 97, no. 3 (2009): 257–58.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

⁷² Mims, Christopher. 2019. "Cities Are Saying No to 5G, Citing Health, Aesthetics—and FCC Bullying." *Wall Street Journal*, August 24, 2019, sec. Tech. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/cities-are-saying-no-to-5g-citing-health-aestheticsand-fcc-bullying-11566619391</u>.

⁷³ National Conference of State Legislatures 5G and Small Cell Legislation. "National Conference of State Legislatures 5G and Small Cell Legislation." Accessed February 12, 2020.

https://www.ncsl.org/research/telecommunications-and-information-technology/mobile-5g-and-small-cell-legislation.aspx

⁷⁴ National Conference of State Legislatures 5G and Small Cell Legislation. "National Conference of State Legislatures 5G and Small Cell Legislation." Accessed February 12, 2020.

https://www.ncsl.org/research/telecommunications-and-information-technology/mobile-5g-and-small-celllegislation.aspx.

⁷⁵ "Tennessee SB2504 | 2017-2018 | 110th General Assembly." n.d. LegiScan. Accessed April 26, 2020. https://legiscan.com/TN/bill/SB2504/2017.

⁷⁶ New Hampshire Track Bill HB522. "New Hampshire Track Bill HB522," May 1, 2019.

https://trackbill.com/bill/new-hampshire-house-bill-522-establishing-a-commission-to-study-theenvironmental-and-health-effects-of-evolving-5g-

technology/1630657/?fbclid=IwAR28psMtRFU7mBGMmA8SKxoS0AIkf8LzcQR7e7vO_MiifUzs0N4Gf UNcLC4.

⁷⁷ Commission to Study the Environmental & Health Effects of Evolving 5G Technology. "Commission to Study the Environmental & Health Effects of Evolving 5G Technology," 2019.

http://www.gencourt.state.nh.us/statstudcomm/committees/1474/default.html.

⁷⁸ Ibid.

⁷⁹ "Bill H.2885." MA Legislature. n.d. Accessed April 26, 2020. <u>https://malegislature.gov/Bills/191/H2885</u>.
 ⁸⁰ NCSL 2019.

⁸¹ "NY State Senate Bill S3046." 2019. NY State Senate. February 1, 2019. https://www.nysenate.gov/legislation/bills/2019/s3046.

⁸² NCSL 2019.

83 Ibid.

⁸⁴ Barket, Elizabeth. 2018. "Gail A. Karish Partner, Best Best & Krieger LLP: Issues of Local Control and Wireless Telecommunications Facilities." *League of California Cities*, 22.

https://www.cacities.org/Resources-Documents/Member-Engagement/Professional-Departments/City-Attorneys/Library/2018/Spring-Conference-2018/5-2018-Spring;-Karish-May-Issues-of-Local-Control.aspx

⁸⁵ "Urgency Ordinance Amending the Mill Valley Municipal Code to Add Chapter 20.73 Establishing Wireless Telecommunication Facilities Regulations and Amending Mill Valley Municipal Code." 2018. <u>http://cityofmillvalley.granicus.com/MetaViewer.php?view_id=2&clip_id=1290&meta_id=59943</u>.

⁸⁶ League of California Cities, 2018 <u>https://www.cacities.org/Resources-Documents/Member-Engagement/Professional-Departments/City-Attorneys/Library/2018/Spring-Conference-2018/5-2018-Spring:-Karish-May-Issues-of-Local-Control.aspx</u>

⁸⁹ Ibid.

⁹⁰ Court Upholds Landmark Berkeley Cell Phone Radiation Right To Know Ordinance And Rejects Industries Appeal. "Court Upholds Landmark Berkeley Cell Phone Radiation Right To Know Ordinance And Rejects Industries Appeal." Environmental Health Trust, July 2, 2019. <u>https://ehtrust.org/court-upholds-landmark-berkeley-cell-phone-radiation-right-to-know-ordinance-and-rejects-industries-appeal/</u>.

⁸⁷ Ibid.

⁸⁸ NCSL 2019.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

 ⁹¹ "CTIA - THE WIRELESS ASSOCIATION, Plaintiff-Appellant, v. CITY OF BERKELEY, California; CHRISTINE DANIEL, City Manager of Berkeley, California, in Her Official Capacity," July 2, 2019. <u>https://ehtrust.org/wp-content/uploads/CTIA-v-Berkeley-9th-Circuit-opinion-7-2-2019.pdf</u>.
 ⁹² State of California Resolution No. 2019-35 (2019).

https://www.losaltosca.gov/sites/default/files/fileattachments/city_council/page/48421/resolution_no._2019 -35.pdf.

⁹³ Guth, Anna. "Marin Drafts Preferences for 5G Rollout," June 19, 2019.

https://www.ptreyeslight.com/article/marin-drafts-preferences-5g-

<u>rollout?fbclid=IwAR3woG2LODTZWNb258vDDb1JtkweNWEFWGNjtRpHCSH5elHZtC3c6yMoVxg</u>. "San Diego County Planning and Development Services - Small Cell Wireless Facilities," 2019.

https://www.sandiegocounty.gov/content/sdc/pds/advance/smallcellwirelessfacilities.html.

⁹⁴ Petaluma Municipal Code. "Petaluma Municipal Code," Petaluma, CA, 2019. <u>https://petaluma.municipal.codes/</u>

⁹⁵ "Town of Warren Special Permission for Small Cell Facilities and Wireless," November 12, 2012.
 <u>https://ehtrust.org/wp-content/uploads/Warren_Zoning_Telecom_Regs_-_December_11_2012-4.pdf</u>.
 ⁹⁶ "Town of Burlington Policy Applications for Small Cell Wireless Installations," October 22, 2018.

http://cms2.revize.com/revize/burlingtonma/Small.Cell.Wireless.Equiptment.Policy.Approved.10.22.2018. BURLINGTON.MA.pdf.

⁹⁷ Borough of Little Silver Legislation. "Borough of Little Silver Legislation." Accessed February 14, 2020. <u>http://www.littlesilver.org/ls/Announcements/Telecommunications%20Ordinance.pdf?1548971889&fbclid</u> =IwAR0NDX2oaUbreLseq9Z_HO1rmYV7a16s-kdtWdTxFdkTfbiIwNgEuiAamqc.

⁹⁸ e.hillin@sonomawest.com, E. I. Hillin, Staff Writer. n.d. "Verizon Cell Tower Halted, for Now." Sonoma West Publishers. Accessed April 26, 2020.

http://www.sonomawest.com/sonoma_west_times_and_news/news/verizon-cell-tower-halted-fornow/article_bf54261a-4e64-11e8-9b82-2fbd001efbed.html.

⁹⁹ "Legal Battles Brewing Between Cities and Big Telcos over Utility Pole Fees During the 5G Buildout." n.d. Accessed April 26, 2020. <u>https://www.governing.com/news/headlines/Legal-Battles-Brewing-Between-Cities-and-Big-Telcos-over-Utility-Pole-Fees-During-the-5G-Buildout.html</u>.

¹⁰⁰ "FindLaw's California Court of Appeal Case and Opinions." n.d. Findlaw. Accessed April 26, 2020. <u>https://caselaw.findlaw.com/ca-court-of-appeal/1751556.html</u>.

¹⁰¹ Duccaine, Cecelia. "Understanding EMFs." Understanding EMFs, 2020. https://sites.google.com/site/understandingemfs/solutions.

¹⁰² Schraer, Rachel, and Eleanor Lawrie. 2020. "No, 5G Does Not Spread Coronavirus." *BBC News*, April 15, 2020, sec. Reality Check. <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/52168096</u>.

¹⁰³ Sorkin, Amy Davidson. n.d. "The Dangerous Coronavirus Conspiracy Theories Targeting 5G Technology, Bill Gates, and a World of Fear." The New Yorker. Accessed April 26, 2020. <u>https://www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/the-dangerous-coronavirus-conspiracy-theories-</u> targeting-5g-technology-bill-gates-and-a-world-of-fear.

¹⁰⁴ "WHO Myth Busters." n.d. World Health Organization. Accessed April 26, 2020. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/advice-for-public/myth-busters.

¹⁰⁵ "5G Danger: 13 Reasons 5G Wireless Technology Will Be a Catastrophe for Humanity." 2020. Global Research. January 5, 2020. <u>https://www.globalresearch.ca/5g-danger-13-reasons-5g-wireless-technology-</u>will-be-a-catastrophe-for-humanity/5680503.

¹⁰⁶ "Dozens of Birds Killed in a Storm, Not by Radiation." 2020. AP NEWS. April 8, 2020. https://apnews.com/afs:Content:8755920560.



¹⁰⁷ Edwards, Claire. "5G Cell Phone Radiation: How the Telecom Companies Are Losing the Battle to Impose 5G Against the Will of the People." 5G Cell Phone Radiation: How the Telecom Companies Are Losing the Battle to Impose 5G Against the Will of the People, December 30, 2019. https://www.globalresearch.ca/telcos-losing-battle-impose-5g/5691065.

¹⁰⁸ Decker, Ben. "Global Disinformation Index: Mapping the Anti-5G Campaign," May 31, 2019. <u>https://disinformationindex.org/2019/05/mapping-the-anti-5g-campaign/</u>.

¹¹⁰ 5G Crisis: Join a Local Group. "5G Crisis: Join a Local Group." Accessed February 15, 2020. https://www.5gcrisis.com/join-a-group.

¹¹¹ Mass.gov - Electromagnetic Fields (EMF) and LASERs. "Mass.Gov - Electromagnetic Fields (EMF) and LASERs," 2019. <u>https://www.mass.gov/lists/electromagnetic-fields-emf-and-lasers</u>.

¹¹² 5G Activist Toolkit. "5G Activist Toolkit." Accessed February 15, 2020. https://www.5gcrisis.com/toolkit.

¹¹³ Wireless Education Schools and Family Course. "Wireless Education Schools and Family Course," 2020. https://www.wirelesseducation.org/store/12/.

¹¹⁴ "US Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit: Sprint Corporation v. Intervenors," September 27, 2018. <u>https://scientists4wiredtech.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/2019-0307-Joint-Opposition-to-FCC-Motion-to-Hold-in-Abeyanc.pdf</u>.

¹¹⁵ "United States District Court for the Northern District of California - Class Action Complaint," September 10, 2019.

https://www.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.cand.348059/gov.uscourts.cand.348059.3.0_1.pdf.

¹¹⁶ "Robert F. Kennedy, Jr.'s Children's Health Defense Submitted Historic Case Against U.S. Government for Wireless Harms," February 3, 2020. <u>https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/robert-f-kennedy-jr-s-</u> <u>childrens-health-defense-submitted-historic-case-against-u-s-government-for-wireless-harms/</u>. Action Alert: Lawsuit Against The FCC. "Action Alert: Lawsuit Against The FCC," 2019. https://ehtrust.org/action-alert-lawsuit-against-the-fcc/.

¹¹⁷ "Vaccine Safety | Vaccine Safety | CDC." 2020. January 14, 2020.

https://www.cdc.gov/vaccinesafety/index.html

¹¹⁸ EHT Meet the Team. "EHT Meet the Team," 2020. <u>https://ehtrust.org/about/meet-the-team/</u>.

¹¹⁹ Hardell, Lenart, and Richard Nyberg. "Appeals That Matter or Not on a Moratorium on the Deployment of the Fifth Generation, 5G, for Microwave Radiation." *Mol Clinic Oncology* 12, no. 3 (March 3, 2019): 247–57. https://doi.org/10.3892/mco.2020.1984.

¹²⁰ Alster, Norm. "Captured Agency: How the Federal Communications Commission Is Dominated by the Industries It Presumably Regulates." Harvard University, 2019. <u>https://ethics.harvard.edu/files/center-for-ethics/files/capturedagency_alster.pdf</u>.

¹²¹ "Treaty on European Union." Office for Official Publications of the European Union, 1992. https://europa.eu/european-union/sites/europaeu/files/docs/body/treaty_on_european_union_en.pdf.

¹²² "Radiation Concerns Halt Brussels 5G Development, for Now." April 1, 2019.

https://www.brusselstimes.com/brussels/55052/radiation-concerns-halt-brussels-5g-for-now/.

¹²³ Le Temps. "Geneva Adopts a Moratorium on 5G," April 11, 2019.

https://www.letemps.ch/suisse/geneve-adopte-une-motion-un-moratoire-5g.

¹²⁴ Glastonbury Town Council. "Town Council Challenges 5G," June 19, 2019.

https://glastonbury.gov.uk/2019/06/19/town-council-challenges-5g/.

Martucci, Maurizio. "Stop 5G Mayors, Here Is Italy's First Suspension Order. And the List of 14 Town Council Resolutions and Motions for Precaution." Oasiana, July 4, 2019.

https://oasisana.com/2019/07/04/stop-5g-mayors-here-is-italys-first-suspension-order-and-the-list-of-14-



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

town-council-resolutions-and-motions-for-precaution/?fbclid=IwAR1KN-piemDnVMz7HPza82EI7DVAQTzmtlZLlg9M9zbaXLQ6DEuQ1UD-Q4.

¹²⁵ Seal, Thomas, and Albertina Torsoli. "Health Scares Slow the Rollout of 5G Cell Towers in Europe." *Bloomberg Businessweek*, January 15, 2020. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-15/health-scares-slow-the-rollout-of-5g-cell-towers-in-europe</u>.

¹²⁶ "Treaty on European Union." Office for Official Publications of the European Union, 1992.
 <u>https://europa.eu/european-union/sites/europaeu/files/docs/body/treaty on european union en.pdf</u>.
 ¹²⁷ United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission. "ALARA," March 21, 2019.

https://www.nrc.gov/reading-rm/basic-ref/glossary/alara.html.

¹²⁸ Kheifets, Leeka. "The Precautionary Principle and EMF." Seoul, South Korea, October 22, 2001. <u>https://www.who.int/peh-emf/meetings/southkorea/Precaution-Leeka.pdf</u>.

129 Ibid.

¹³⁰ McBride, Stephen. "The 5G Revolution Starts Next Year, And This Stock Will Double As A Result." The 5G Revolution Starts Next Year, And This Stock Will Double As A Result, October 15, 2018. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/stephenmcbride1/2018/10/15/the-5g-revolution-starts-next-year-and-this-stock-will-double-as-a-result/#75f061dd343b</u>.

¹³¹ Ibid.

132 Ibid.

133 Ibid.

¹³⁴ Dean, Danielle. "It's 5G Time." National Conference of State Legislatures, November 20, 2018. <u>https://www.ncsl.org/research/telecommunications-and-information-technology/5g-deployment-federal-rules.aspx</u>.

¹³⁵ McBride, Stephen. "The 5G Revolution Starts Next Year, And This Stock Will Double As A Result." The 5G Revolution Starts Next Year, And This Stock Will Double As A Result, October 15, 2018. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/stephenmcbride1/2018/10/15/the-5g-revolution-starts-next-year-and-this-stock-will-double-as-a-result/#75f061dd343b</u>.

¹³⁶ Chandler, Nathan. "5G and Millimeter Wave Tech - How 5G Works | HowStuffWorks." howstuffworks, June 29, 2017. <u>https://electronics.howstuffworks.com/5g3.htm</u>.

¹³⁷ McBride, Stephen. "The 5G Revolution Starts Next Year, And This Stock Will Double As A Result." The 5G Revolution Starts Next Year, And This Stock Will Double As A Result, October 15, 2018. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/stephenmcbride1/2018/10/15/the-5g-revolution-starts-next-year-and-this-stock-will-double-as-a-result/#75f061dd343b</u>.

138 Ibid

¹³⁹ Agarwal, Sandeep. "12 Questions Answered on 5G Networks - Ciena." ciena, October 30, 2019. https://www.ciena.com/insights/articles/12-Questions-Answered-on-5G-

Networks.html?utm_campaign=X857818&utm_source=Google&utm_term=12Questions5G&utm_medium =paidsearch&lang=EN&si=5G&gclid=EAIaIQobChMI28zo25Cy5wIVCZ2zCh2DNwClEAAYAiAAEgKI ZvD_BwE.

¹⁴¹ Ibid.

¹⁴² Grijpink, Ferry, Alexandre Menard, Halldor Sigurdsson, and Nemanja Vucevic. "The Road to 5G: The Inevitable Growth of Infrastructure Cost | McKinsey," February 2018.

https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/technology-media-and-telecommunications/our-insights/the-road-to-5g-the-inevitable-growth-of-infrastructure-cost.

¹⁴⁰ Ibid.



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

¹⁴³ Horwitz, Jeremy. "The Definitive Guide to 5G Low, Mid, and High Band Speeds." VentureBeat, December 10, 2019. <u>https://venturebeat.com/2019/12/10/the-definitive-guide-to-5g-low-mid-and-high-band-speeds/</u>.

144 Ibid.

¹⁴⁵ Sosa, David W, and Greg Rafert. "The Economic Impacts of Reallocating Low-Band Spectrum to 5G in the United States," April 2019, 10. <u>https://api.ctia.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/The-Economic-Impacts-of-Reallocating-Low-Band-Spectrum-to-5G.pdf</u>

¹⁴⁶ Horwitz, Jeremy. "The Definitive Guide to 5G Low, Mid, and High Band Speeds." VentureBeat, December 10, 2019. <u>https://venturebeat.com/2019/12/10/the-definitive-guide-to-5g-low-mid-and-high-band-speeds/</u>.

¹⁴⁷ Ibid.

148 Ibid.

¹⁴⁹ Sosa, David W, and Greg Rafert. "The Economic Impacts of Reallocating Low-Band Spectrum to 5G in the United States," April 2019, 10. <u>https://api.ctia.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/The-Economic-Impacts-of-Reallocating-Low-Band-Spectrum-to-5G.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁰ Horwitz, Jeremy. "The Definitive Guide to 5G Low, Mid, and High Band Speeds." VentureBeat, December 10, 2019. <u>https://venturebeat.com/2019/12/10/the-definitive-guide-to-5g-low-mid-and-high-band-speeds/</u>.

¹⁵¹ Ibid.

¹⁵² Ibid.

153 Ibid.

154 Ibid.

155 Ibid.

¹⁵⁶ Husenovic, Kemal, Iqbal Bedi, Sofie Maddens, Istvan Bozsoki, Desire Daryabwite, Nancy Sundberg, Mario Maniewicz, et al. "Setting the Scene for 5G: Opportunities & Challenges." International Telecommunication Union, 2018, 56. <u>https://www.itu.int/en/ITU-D/Documents/ITU_5G_REPORT-2018.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁷ Grijpink, Ferry, Alexandre Menard, Halldor Sigurdsson, and Nemanja Vucevic. "The Road to 5G: The Inevitable Growth of Infrastructure Cost | McKinsey," February 2018.

 $\label{eq:https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/technology-media-and-telecommunications/our-insights/the-road-to-5g-the-inevitable-growth-of-infrastructure-cost.$

¹⁵⁸ Ibid.

¹⁵⁹ Ibid.

¹⁶⁰ Goldman, David. "5G Will Cost You a Bundle." CNN Business, May 19, 2015. https://money.cnn.com/2015/05/18/technology/5g-cost-wireless-data/index.html.

¹⁶¹ Ibid.

¹⁶² Krouse, Sarah. "How Much Does 5G Cost? Verizon Says \$10 Extra Per Month." Wall Street Journal, March 13, 2019, sec. Tech. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-much-does-5g-cost-verizon-says-10-extra-</u>per-month-11552469520.

¹⁶³ Ibid.

¹⁶⁴ Goldman, David. "5G Will Cost You a Bundle." CNN Business, May 19, 2015.

https://money.cnn.com/2015/05/18/technology/5g-cost-wireless-data/index.html.

¹⁶⁵ Agarwal, Sandeep. "12 Questions Answered on 5G Networks - Ciena." ciena, October 30, 2019. https://www.ciena.com/insights/articles/12-Questions-Answered-on-5G-

Networks.html?utm_campaign=X857818&utm_source=Google&utm_term=12Questions5G&utm_medium



The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

¹⁶⁶ Ibid.

167 Ibid.

¹⁶⁸ Grijpink, Ferry, Alexandre Menard, Halldor Sigurdsson, and Nemanja Vucevic. "The Road to 5G: The Inevitable Growth of Infrastructure Cost | McKinsey," February 2018.

https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/technology-media-and-telecommunications/our-insights/the-road-to-5g-the-inevitable-growth-of-infrastructure-cost.

¹⁶⁹ "The FCC's 5G FAST Plan," Federal Communications Commission, September 15, 2016,

https://www.fcc.gov/5G.

¹⁷⁰ "The FCC's 5G FAST Plan."

172 https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 101

¹⁷⁴ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 101

¹⁷⁵ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 101

¹⁷⁷ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 181-182

¹⁷⁸ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 182

¹⁷⁹ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 182

¹⁸¹ "DOC-354283A1.Pdf," accessed February 25, 2020, https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-354283A1.pdf.

¹⁸² Laura Crandall, "FCC's Declaratory Ruling on 5G Small Cell Wireless Facilities," MRSC, January 8, 2019, http://mrsc.org/Home/Stay-Informed/MRSC-Insight/January-2019/5G-Preemption.aspx.

¹⁸³ https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-18-133A1.pdf#page=6

- ¹⁸⁴ https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-18-133A1.pdf#page=4
- ¹⁸⁵ https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-18-133A1.pdf#page=45
- ¹⁸⁶ https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-18-133A1.pdf#page=45

¹⁸⁷ https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-18-133A1.pdf#page=61

¹⁸⁸ Figure from <u>http://mrsc.org/Home/Stay-Informed/MRSC-Insight/January-2019/5G-Preemption.aspx</u>

¹⁸⁹ https://www.cga.ct.gov/2019/ACT/pa/pdf/2019PA-00163-R00HB-07152-PA.pdf

¹⁹⁰ https://www.cga.ct.gov/2019/ACT/pa/pdf/2019PA-00163-R00HB-07152-PA.pdf 3

¹⁹¹ <u>https://www.cga.ct.gov/2019/ACT/pa/pdf/2019PA-00163-R00HB-07152-PA.pdf</u> 7

¹⁹² <u>https://www.cga.ct.gov/2019/ACT/pa/pdf/2019PA-00163-R00HB-07152-PA.pdf</u> 9

¹⁹⁸ http://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/bills/getPDF.asp?paper=HP1110&item=3&snum=129 1

¹⁹⁹ http://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/bills/getPDF.asp?paper=HP1110&item=3&snum=129 1

<u>=paidsearch&lang=EN&si=5G&gclid=EAIaIQobChMI28zo25Cy5wIVCZ2zCh2DNwClEAAYAiAAEgKI</u> <u>ZvD_BwE</u>.

¹⁷¹ "The FCC's 5G FAST Plan."

¹⁷³ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 101

¹⁷⁶ https://transition.fcc.gov/Reports/1934new.pdf 181

¹⁸⁰ https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-18-133A1.pdf

¹⁹³ <u>https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/2019/related/acts/14.pdf</u> 4

¹⁹⁴ <u>https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/2019/related/acts/14.pdf</u> 4

¹⁹⁵ <u>https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/2019/related/acts/14.pdf</u> 6

¹⁹⁶ https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/2019/related/acts/14.pdf 6

¹⁹⁷ https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/2019/related/acts/14.pdf 7

²⁰⁰ Mims, Christopher. 2019. "Cities Are Saying No to 5G, Citing Health, Aesthetics—and FCC Bullying." *Wall Street Journal*, August 24, 2019, sec. Tech. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/cities-are-saying-no-to-5g-citing-health-aestheticsand-fcc-bullying-11566619391</u>.